LEASE AGREEMENT

THIS LEASE AGREEMENT (hereinafter referred to as "Agreement") entered into this 9 day of November, 2021 by and between the SUCCESSOR AGENCY TO THE INDUSTRY URBAN-DEVELOPMENT AGENCY, a body corporate and politic (hereinafter referred to as "Lessor") and INDUSTRY EAST BUSINESS CENTER, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company authorized to do business in the State of California (hereinafter referred to as "Company"):

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lessor is the owner of certain real property located in the State of California described on Exhibit "A" attached hereto (hereinafter referred to as "Premises"); and

WHEREAS, by an unrecorded Lease Agreement dated April 28, 2005 (the "Lease"), Lessor's predecessor in interest, the Industry Urban-Development Agency leased the Premises and certain other real property located in the State of California (the "Larger Property") to Company's predecessor in interest, Industry East Land, LLC. Industry East Land, LLC assigned its interest in the Lease to Company by an unrecorded Assignment of Lease dated September 21, 2005. It was the intent of the parties that the Larger Property would be subdivided, financed and developed, in phases, over a number of years; and

WHEREAS, in order to facilitate the subdivision, financing and development of the Larger Property in phases, Article 4.8 of the April 28, 2005 Lease granted Company the right to have any portion of the Larger Property removed from the legal description of the April 28, 2005 Lease and made the subject of a separate lease between Lessor and Company for the remainder of the term of the April 28, 2005 Lease and on the same terms and conditions as the April 28, 2005 Lease; and

WHEREAS, Lessor and Company are removing the Premises described on Exhibit "A" from the legal description of the April 28, 2005 Lease and entering into this separate lease of the Premises pursuant to Article 4.8 of the April 28, 2005 Lease; and

WHEREAS the term of the Lease has not commenced pursuant to Article 1.2 of the Lease prior to this Agreement. The term of the leasehold interest under this Agreement shall commence upon the date specified in Section 1.2.1 herein.

WHEREAS, Company proposes to lease the Premises from Lessor and to develop thereon and operate and manage certain buildings and other improvements as permitted by this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, Company is engaged in the business of planning, constructing, maintaining, leasing financing and operating such projects; and

WHEREAS, on and subject to the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement, Lessor is willing to lease the Premises to Company for such purposes;

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the agreements, covenants and conditions herein, Lessor and Company agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

1.1 **DEFINITIONS**

In addition to the terms defined elsewhere in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- 1.1.1 The term "Approved Budget," whenever used herein, means any written budget prepared by Company and approved by the Lessor's Designated Representative pursuant to the procedure set forth in Section 1.6 entitled BUDGET APPROVAL.
- 1.1.2 The term "Assignee," whenever used herein, means the purchaser or any heir, successor, or assign of a lender subsequent to a sale or assignment as defined in Section 2.18 entitled FINANCING.
- 1.1.3 The term "Capital Improvement Expenditures," whenever used herein, means any expenses associated with the Facilities (other than the costs and expenses of their initial construction) which are treated as capital expenditures under generally accepted accounting principles, consistently applied.

- 1.1.4 The term "Lessor's Designated Representative (hereinafter referred to as 'LDR')," whenever used herein, means the Executive Director of Lessor, or a successor designee acting on behalf of the Lessor.
- 1.1.5 The term "Commence Construction," whenever used herein, means commencing construction of the Facilities on the Premises by Company causing its construction contractor to obtain occupancy and control of the area and to begin actual site development and construction thereon.
- 1.1.6 The term "Facilities," whenever used herein, means all the buildings, utilities, rail improvements, site development work, parking lots, roadways, landscaping and other improvements constructed by Company on the Premises in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 1.1.7 The term "Company," whenever used herein, means Industry East Business Center, LLC, a limited liability company authorized to do business in the State of California, which is entering into this Agreement as the developer and operator of the Facilities on the Premises as described herein.
- 1.1.8 The term "Lessor," whenever used herein, means the Successor Agency to the Industry Urban-Development Agency, a body corporate and politic, and where this Agreement speaks of "Approval by Lessor," or "Approved by Lessor," such phrases mean approving action by the Successor Agency to the Industry Urban-Development Agency.
- 1.1.9 The term "CC&Rs," whenever used herein, means any Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions developed by the Company and approved by the LDR for Sublessees and Tenants which will include, but not be limited to, specific guidelines for uses of the Premises.
- 1.1.10 The term "Debt Service," whenever used herein, means the Company's payment of principal, interest and any other sum due and owing (monthly or otherwise) pursuant to the terms and conditions of any Leasehold Mortgage for construction, interim and/or permanent financing of the Facilities, but excluding any penalties, late charges, default interest and other amounts (except principal and interest) payable solely as a result of a breach or default under such Leasehold Mortgage, unless such breach or default is caused in part by the acts or omissions of Lessor, including the failure of Lessor to make Capital Contributions as called for in this Agreement.
- 1.1.11 The term, "Commencement Date," whenever used herein, means the date that the term of this Lease commences under the terms of Section 1.2.1 below.
- 1.1.12 The term "Environmental Laws," whenever used herein, means any one or all of the laws and/or regulations of the Environmental Protection Agency or any other federal, state or local agencies regulating Hazardous Material, including, but not limited to the following as the same are amended from time to time:

COMPREHENSIVE ENVIRONMENTAL RESPONSE, COMPENSATION AND LIABILITY ACT (42 U.S.C. Section 9601 et seq.)

RESOURCE CONSERVATION AND RECOVERY ACT (42 U.S.C. Section 6901 et seq.)

TOXIC SUBSTANCES CONTROL ACT, as amended (15 U.S.C. Section 2601 et seq.)

SAFE DRINKING WATER ACT (42 U.S.C. Section 300h et seq.)

CLEAN WATER ACT (33 U.S.C. Section 1251 et seq.)

CLEAN AIR ACT (42 U.S.C. Section 7401 et seq.)

and the regulations promulgated thereunder and any other laws, regulations and ordinances (whether enacted by the Federal, State or local government) now in effect or hereinafter enacted that deal with the regulation or protection of the environment (including, but not limited to, the ambient air procedures and records detailing chlorofluorocarbons [CFC]), ambient air, ground water, surface water and land use, including sub-strata land.

1.1.13 The term "Hazardous Material," whenever used herein, means the definitions of hazardous substance, hazardous material, toxic substance, regulated substance or solid waste as defined within the following:

COMPREHENSIVE ENVIRONMENTAL RESPONSE, COMPENSATION AND LIABILITY ACT (42 U.S.C. Section 9601 et seq.)

RESOURCE CONSERVATION AND RECOVERY ACT (42 U.S.C. Section 6901 et seq.)

HAZARDOUS MATERIALS TRANSPORTATION ACT (49 U.S.C. Section 1801 et seq.) and all present or future regulations promulgated thereto.

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION TABLE (49 C.F.R. Section 172.101) and amendments thereto

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (40 C.F.R. Part 302 and amendments thereto)

All substances, materials and wastes that are, or that become, regulated under, or that are classified as hazardous or toxic under any environmental law, whether such laws are Federal, State or local.

- 1.1.14 The term "Leasehold Mortgagee", wherever used herein, means any lender of Company holding the beneficial interest in any Leasehold Mortgage and which Leasehold Mortgagee is a bank, savings and loan, insurance company, pension trust, real estate investment trust, mortgage company, or other institutional lender unaffiliated with the Company.
- 1.1.15 The term "Leasehold Mortgage", wherever used herein means any mortgage or deed of trust which is in favor of a Leasehold Mortgagee encumbering the Company's interest in this Agreement, the leasehold estate created hereunder and/or the Facilities from time to time located on the Premises and which has been incurred for, and the proceeds of which are used for, the purpose of financing the construction of the Facilities and the payment of other Project Costs or refinancing an existing Leasehold Mortgage. The proceeds of any refinancing, to the extent not used to pay off the Leasehold Mortgage being refinanced, shall be used for the purpose of: (i) repairing, constructing or reconstructing the Facilities; (ii) held in reserve for such purposes; (iii) the payment of other Project Costs; (iv) used for the repayment of Equity Contributions and interest thereon or (v) used for such other purposes as Lessor and Company may, in writing, agree. No Leasehold Mortgage shall encumber any interest in any real property other than Company's leasehold interest under this Agreement and the Facilities.
- 1.1.16 The term "Management Fee," whenever used herein, means the payment, as a Project Cost, to Company or any property manager it selects for the administration and management of the Premises and the Facilities. Such fee shall be three percent (3%) of Total Revenue received by Company from Tenants and Sublessees each month during the term of this Agreement. The Management Fee shall be paid to Company or its property manager on a monthly or other basis selected by Company, as funds are available from Total Revenue to pay the Management Fee, before any payments of Rent or repayment of Equity Contributions.
- 1.1.17 The term "Maintenance and Operations expense," whenever used herein, means the expense for maintenance, operation, administration and repair of the Premises and the Facilities, including, but not limited to, repair, maintenance or replacement of the plumbing, heating, ventilating and air conditioning systems, electrical systems, lighting facilities, fire protection systems, utility installations, fixtures, walls, foundations, roof, ceilings, floors, structural systems, doors, glass, skylights, landscaping and irrigating systems, driveways, parking lots, fences, retaining walls, signs, sidewalks, and the cost of all janitorial service, trash disposal, water, gas, electricity, and other utilities, together with any taxes thereon.
- 1.1.18 The term "Net Revenue," whenever used herein, means the amount of cash available after deducting from Total Revenue in the following order of priority: (a) Debt Service; (b) all Project Costs incurred during such calendar year of the term of this Agreement; (c) reasonable reserves for future Maintenance and Operations expense, future Capital Improvement expense or any reserve required by any Leasehold Mortgagee and (d) the repayment of Equity Contributions and interest thereon.

- 1.1.19 The term "Participating Parties" or "Parties," whenever used herein, means Company as lessee and the Successor Agency to the Industry Urban-Development Agency as Lessor (hereinafter jointly referred to as "Parties"), their successors and assigns.
- 1.1.20 The term "Premises," whenever used herein, means that area described on Exhibit "A". Final legal descriptions of the Premises will be attached to the Memorandum of Lease described in Section 1.2.3.
- 1.1.21 Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, the term "Project Cost," whenever used herein, means all necessary costs incurred by Company (excluding Rent) prior to or after the date hereof in connection with the subdividing, designing, constructing, owning, leasing, financing or managing the Premises or the Facilities and other improvements constructed on the Premises by Company, or its successors and assigns. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, Project Cost shall include (without duplication), but not be limited to, the following: (a) all architectural and engineering expense, (b) all plan check fees, building permit fees, school fees, drainage fees and all other governmental, railroad and utility fees, licenses and permit cost, (c) all costs of environmental impact reports, traffic studies, biological studies and all other reports and studies required by governmental agencies, railroads or utility companies, (d) all costs to subdivide and re-subdivide the Premises, (e) all costs incurred by Company in constructing the Facilities or other permitted improvements on the Premises, (f) all Capital Improvement Expense, (g) all Maintenance and Operations expense, (h) all Management Fees, (i) except as provided in Section 2.12.2.10, all costs incurred for uninsured losses, earthquake, flood or other casualty, or repairs or replacements to the Premises and the Facilities or other improvements and the unreimbursed portion of any insured losses, (j) except as provided in Article III, all costs of complying with Environmental Laws, (k) all insurance premiums for insurance required hereunder and property taxes, (1) all leasing commissions and all other marketing and advertising expense, (m) all legal and accounting fees, (n) all loan fees, points, appraisal fees and other costs associated with the obtaining of Leasehold Mortgages, (o) all interest on Leasehold Mortgages, (p) all costs incurred by Company to create a community facilities district or districts or other assessment or other public financing district or districts to finance the construction of street improvements, utilities or other public improvements upon the Premises and (q) all other expenses related to the use, maintenance, leasing, financing and operation of the Premises and the Facilities. Project Costs shall only include costs, expenses and other amounts to the extent the same are reasonable and competitive in amount. Without limiting the preceding sentence, any costs, expenses or other amounts specified in an Approved Budget or otherwise approved in writing by LDR shall be deemed a reasonable and competitive amount. Further, Project Cost shall not include any cost, expense or other amount which is included within any other cost, expense or amount which is permitted by this Agreement to be deducted from Total Revenue in calculating Net Revenue, the intention of the Parties being that no cost, expense or other amount which is so permitted to be deducted from Total Revenue be deducted therefrom more than once.
- 1.1.22 The term "Sublease," whenever used herein, means the documents signed by a Sublessee or Tenant of Company for the leasing of a portion of the Premises or space in the Facilities.
- 1.1.23 The term "Sublessee" or "Tenant," whenever used herein, means any individual, corporation, limited liability company, trust, business, firm or other entity that leases or otherwise occupies or uses all or any portion of the Premises or the Facilities under a lease, rental agreement or other arrangement with Company.
- 1.1.24 The term "Release," whenever used herein, means any releasing, spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, disposing or dumping of any Hazardous Material in violation of Environmental Laws.
- 1.1.25 The term "Total Revenue," whenever used herein, means the total amount of all rents, charges, fees and/or other income derived or received, directly or indirectly, by Company from the use, operation and/or leasing of all or part of the Premises or the Facilities, including, without limitation, all rents, charges, fees and/or other income and amounts received from Sublessees or Tenants of all or any part of the Premises or the Facilities during each full or partial calendar year of the term of this Agreement and the net proceeds received by Company as a result of a Total Taking, Partial Taking or Temporary Taking from an eminent domain proceeding referred to in Section 2.19. Insurance proceeds are excluded from Total Revenue as they are covered by other provisions of this Agreement.

- 1.1.26 The term "Equity Contribution" whenever used herein, means any funds provided by Company, Lessor or any Leasehold Mortgagee in accordance with the provisions of Section 1.7.1.1 or Section 1.7.1.2 hereof.
- 1.1.26 The term "Rent" whenever used herein, means fifty percent (50%) of Net Revenue during each calendar year of the term of this Agreement.

1.2 TERM AND CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 1.2.1 The term of this Agreement shall commence on December 1, 2021.
- 1.2.2 The term of this Agreement will expire on October 9, 2087.
- 1.2.3 Lessor and Company agree to execute a memorandum of this Agreement evidencing the existence of this Agreement, the ownership of the Facilities by Company, the rights of Company in the Premises, the fact that this Agreement contains a right of first refusal to purchase the Premises and setting forth the Commencement Date and Termination Date of this Agreement.
- 1.2.4 Company will be entitled to receive, as a Project Cost, an ALTA leasehold policy of title insurance issued by a title company selected by Company, with liability in an amount reasonably determined by Company and insuring Company's interests hereunder. Such leasehold policy will be subject only to exceptions permitted by Company. By September 1, 2019, Lessor shall deliver a preliminary title reports covering the Premises, as well as copies of the underlying document listed as exceptions to title is such report, to Company. If Company objects to any exceptions, it will give written notice of such objections (the "Notice of Objections") to Lessor within such one hundred twenty (120) days after receipt of the preliminary report and the underlying documents. Company's failure to give a Notice of Objections within such One Hundred Twenty (120) day period shall be conclusively deemed to be Company's acceptance of all exceptions. Within thirty (30) days following receipt of a Notice of Objections, Lessor, at its option, may cure, or agree to cure prior to the commencement of the term, some or all of the exceptions that are the subject of the Notice of Objections. If at the end of such thirty (30) day period, Lessor has not cured, or agreed to cure prior to the commencement of the term, any or all of such exceptions, Company may elect by written notice given within fifteen (15) days thereafter to terminate this Lease (the "Termination Notice"). Company's failure to give the Termination Notice within such fifteen (15) day period shall be conclusively deemed to be Company's election to accept such leasehold policy subject to all then uncured exceptions. Upon any termination of this Agreement pursuant to the provisions of this Section, the parties shall be released from all further liabilities and obligations under this Agreement, except for such as have accrued prior to the date of such termination. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Lessor agrees to remove, prior to the commencement of the term of this Lease, all loans secured by deeds of trust or mortgages encumbering the Premises as well as any leases or rental agreements encumbering all or any portion of the Premises. Lessor agrees not to create or permit the creation of any additional exceptions to title, after the date of the preliminary title report, without the written consent of Company.

As Facilities are constructed on the Premises, Company shall be entitled to obtain, as a Project Cost, additional ALTA leasehold title insurance with liability in an amount reasonably determined by Company and insuring Company's interests and the interest of any Leasehold Mortgagee hereunder.

1.2.5 Any amendments to this Agreement will not be effective as against any Leasehold Mortgagee unless Company has obtained the written consent of such Leasehold Mortgagee.

1.3 PREMISES

1.3.1 Lessor does hereby demise and let unto Company and Company does hereby take from Lessor that certain real property (hereinafter referred to as "Premises") as follows:

The land described on Exhibit "A" which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, together with all improvements located thereon (which improvements are owned by Company) together with all appurtenances, rights, privileges and easements appertaining thereto.

1.3.2 Lessor shall cause the work described on Exhibit "B" to be performed in accordance with the provisions of Exhibit "B" which is attached hereto and made a part hereof. Lessor shall commence such work within thirty (30) days after the date of this Agreement and shall complete such work as soon as reasonably possible, subject to extensions due to force majeure events as provided in Section 4.1. Lessor shall use commercially reasonable efforts to coordinate the timing of such work with Company's development of the Premises. All such work shall be at Lessor's sole cost and expense and shall not be considered an Equity Contribution by Lessor.

1.4 USE OF PREMISES

- 1.4.1 Upon performance of the agreements, provisions and conditions contained in this Agreement, Company will have the use of the Premises for the redevelopment of the Premises and construction and operation of Facilities and for any other business activities related thereto and for retail, warehouse, industrial, office and any other use permitted by applicable zoning regulations and for no other purposes, unless approved in writing by the LDR. So long as no default has occurred and is continuing hereunder, Lessor covenants peaceful and quiet enjoyment of the Premises by Company. Lessor covenants and warrants that the Premises are not now affected by any covenants, restrictions, easements or agreements which prohibit the construction, operation and maintenance upon the Premises of commercial structures with appurtenant parking, nor do the same prevent access to and from the Premises and the roadways adjoining the Premises.
- 1.4.2 Company acknowledges that the Rent payable to Lessor under this Agreement is directly dependent upon the generation by Company of Net Revenue, and that the failure by Company to use commercially reasonable efforts to maximize Net Revenue will have a direct and adverse effect upon Lessor's economic return under this Agreement. Therefore, as a material inducement to Lessor to enter into this Agreement, Company agrees that it will at all times construct, manage, lease and operate all Facilities in a manner and through the use of commercially reasonable efforts so as to maximize Net Revenue throughout the term of this Agreement.

1.5 DEVELOPMENT AND SUBLEASING

- 1.5.1 Company will develop the Premises and construct the Facilities substantially in accordance with plans and specifications prepared by Company in accordance with applicable governmental statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations, including those of the City of Industry and the Successor Agency to the Industry Urban-Development Agency.
- 1.5.2 Company may enter into subleases with Sublessees or Tenants on terms and conditions that are satisfactory to Company, provided such subleases are on sublease forms that have been approved by the LDR. LDR must approve or disapprove any sublease forms within 15 days of submittal by Company. Failure of the LDR to give written notice of disapproval, stating the specific objections to any such form, within the time specified shall be deemed approval.
 - 1.5.2.1 Company may negotiate changes to such approved forms which are typically given to Sublessees or Tenants in similar transactions without the consent of Lessor. In the event there are substantive changes or exceptions to the standard forms of sublease arrangements which are not typically given to Sublessees or Tenants in similar transactions, the Company must obtain the written approval of LDR, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld. LDR must approve or disapprove any such requested change within 2 business days of submittal by Company. Failure of the LDR to give written notice of disapproval, stating the specific reason for disapproving the requested change within the time specified shall be deemed approval.
 - 1.5.2.2 All Subleases must be for purposes as permitted in Section 1.4, entitled USE OF PREMISES, of this Agreement and shall expressly provide that they are subject and subordinate to all provisions of this Agreement.
 - 1.5.2.3 Except pursuant to Subleases as provided in this Section 1.5, Company shall not suffer or permit the use or occupancy of all or any portion of the Premises by any person or entity.
 - 1.5.2.4 Rental interruption insurance or rental abatement insurance (as the case may be) shall be maintained (if available) by Company or Sublessee's or

Tenants' providing for the payment of at least six (6) months' rent, taxes, insurance and maintenance expenses payable by Sublessees or Tenants under its Sublease.

- 1.5.3 If requested by Lessor, the Company will provide Lessor with a copy of any rules, regulations or other standards of operation developed by Company and distributed to Sublessees and Tenants.
- 1.5.4 In the event that the sublease of a portion of the Premises constitutes a change of ownership for property tax purposes, it is the desire of the Parties that such change in ownership and reappraisal of the subleased property be limited to the particular portion of the Premises which are the subject of such sublease and not be deemed a change of ownership for assessment purposes for any remaining portion of the Premises.

1.6 BUDGET APPROVAL

- 1.6.1 Prior to the construction of any new building on the Premises, Company shall submit to Lessor copies of a written construction budget for such new building. Each such budget will show all projected Project Costs related to the design, construction, financing and leasing of such new building.
 - 1.6.1.1 Within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the proposed budget, the LDR will review and approve or disapprove the proposed budget submitted by the Company. If the LDR does not respond in writing within fifteen (15) days, the budget shall be deemed to be the Approved Budget.
 - 1.6.1.1.1 If disapproved, the LDR will inform Company in writing of its disapproval describing the disapproved provisions of the proposed budget or requesting further clarification of the budget elements. Company will respond within fourteen (14) days with verification of the budget elements or with a modified written budget that is reasonably satisfactory to the LDR. The Participating Parties agree to negotiate in good faith to resolve any conflicting issues that may arise. If the LDR fails to timely respond, the proposed budget will be deemed approved and will become an Approved Budget.
 - 1.6.1.1.1 If, however, the Participating Parties cannot agree upon the provisions of the proposed budget and/or the elements contained in the proposed budget, or, if following approval of the Approved Budget, disputes arise concerning the Approved Budget which the Parties are unable to resolve through good faith negotiation, a neutral third party with at least ten 10 years experience in real estate developments similar to those constructed or proposed to be constructed on the Premises will be selected by the LDR to arbitrate the disputed terms.
 - 1.6.1.1.2 If, however, the Company does not accept the neutral third party selected by the LDR, Company will be allowed to select a second neutral party with similar experience. The two selected parties will then select a third neutral party with at least ten 10 years experience in real estate developments similar to those constructed or proposed to be constructed on the Premises who will arbitrate the disputed terms.
 - 1.6.1.1.3 The LDR and Company agree to be bound by the decisions reached by the selected arbitrator(s). The Participating Parties will cause the arbitrator(s) to make a determination within fourteen (14) days following submittal.
 - 1.6.1.1.4 The Participating Parties agree that each will bear its own costs and expenses incurred for attorney's fees and all other preparation and

presentation costs for the arbitration process. If only one arbitrator is selected, the Participating Parties will equally share the cost of such arbitrator. If three arbitrators are used, each Party will bear the cost of the arbitrator selected by it and the Participating Parties will equally share the cost of any third arbitrator.

- 1.6.1.2 The agreed upon budget will be deemed the Approved Budget for the proposed building.
- 1.6.2 Company will be entitled to expend funds in accordance with the Approved Budget for the construction of the proposed building. The cost of constructing any such building shall be a Project Cost. In the event Company is over-budget on a particular line item, Company may reallocate excess funds from one line item to another line item to cover any short falls in any line item. Any expenses not covered by the Approved Budget which increase the total cost of constructing such building by more than ten percent (10%) are subject to the reasonable written approval of LDR. Any Equity Contribution required to cover any such additional Project Cost shall be the responsibility of Company.

1.7 RENTALS AND EQUITY CONTRIBUTIONS

Rentals due under this Agreement and Equity Contributions for the construction and operation of the Facilities will be as follows:

- 1.7.1 Equity Contributions.
 - 1.7.1.1 The Parties anticipate that from time to time during the term of this Agreement, the Company will obtain financing for the development of the Premises and the Facilities and other Project Costs in accordance with the terms and conditions of Section 2.18 entitled FINANCING. Any funds required for the completion of the initial development of the Premises and construction of the Facilities, in excess of the financing obtained by Company, shall be provided by Company as an Equity Contribution.
 - 1.7.1.2 Any additional capital required for the operation or maintenance of the Premises and the Facilities or other Project Costs following completion of construction of the Facilities on any separate legal parcel of the Premises and any capital required to repay any Leasehold Mortgages thereon, shall be contributed fifty percent (50%) by Company and fifty percent (50%) by Lessor within thirty (30) days of the receipt of demand by Company for such capital, which demand shall be accompanied by information and evidence, in reasonable detail, substantiating the amount and reasons for such demand. If any party fails to make such Equity Contribution, the other party may make such Equity Contribution for the delinquent party.
 - 1.7.1.3 In the event of default by Company and the subsequent foreclosure and sale of the leasehold interest to another party, or in the event of a deed in lieu of foreclosure, the total unpaid balance of the Leasehold Mortgage at the date of the foreclosure sale or recording of the deed in lieu of foreclosure, including all costs of foreclosure, shall be considered an Equity Contribution of the Leasehold Mortgagee or purchaser at foreclosure, as the case may be, as of the date of such foreclosure sale or the date of recording the deed in lieu of foreclosure.
 - 1.7.1.4 Any portion of Total Revenue remaining after payment by Company of Debt Service and all costs (except Rent) associated with the ownership, operation, financing, maintenance and leasing of the Premises and the Facilities, during each calendar year of the term of this Agreement will be applied to the Parties Equity Contributions until such time as all Equity Contributions are repaid in full together with interest thereon. All Equity Contributions made in accordance with the provisions of Section 1.7.1.1 and all Equity Contributions made in accordance with Section 1.7.1.3 shall be repaid in full prior to the repayment of any Equity Contributions made in accordance with Section 1.7.1.2. All Equity Contributions shall bear interest from the date of contribution until repaid at the lower of the annual rate of interest publicly announced from time to time by Bank of America, N.A. as its "prime" rate of interest plus three (3%) percent or the maximum rate allowed by law. The interest rate payable hereunder shall fluctuate with any change in the "prime" rate, and such fluctuations in the interest

rate shall be effective on the effective date of each and every change in the "prime" rate as, from time to time, announced by Bank of America, N.A. as its "prime" rate of interest. Should Bank of America, N.A. no longer exist or fail to announce a "prime" rate, the "prime" rate, for purposes of this Lease, shall be the "prime" rate published in The Wall Street Journal, or if The Wall street Journal fails to publish a "prime" rate, the rate that most closely approximates the "prime" rate published in The Wall Street Journal or other similar financial publication.

1.7.1.5 The Participating Parties will acknowledge the date any equity contribution is paid in full by written notice from the Company and acknowledgment by the LDR.

1.7.2 Rent.

- 1.7.2.1 Fifty percent (50%) of all Net Revenue, if any, during each calendar year or partial calendar year during the term of this Agreement shall be paid to Lessor as Rent for the Premises.
- 1.7.3 Rent shall be paid to Lessor in monthly installments on or before the twenty-fifth (25th) day following the end of each calendar month. Such payments shall be accompanied by a written statement setting forth in detail the sources and amount of Total Revenue received for the preceding month and allowable deductions for the Net Revenue calculation. A check for the Lessor's fifty percent (50%) share of Net Revenue will be submitted with such statement. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all Rent shall be paid without deduction, offset or abatement.
- 1.7.4 Company will make all payments to the Lessor at 15625 Mayor Dave Way, City of Industry, California 91744 or to such other place as Lessor may direct Company in writing.
- 1.7.5 In addition to, and without limiting, any other right or remedy which Lessor may have under this Agreement or at law or in equity, in the event any required payment is not made by Company to Lessor as required and remains unpaid for a period of thirty (30) days or more, the Lessor will be entitled to, and Company will pay to the Lessor, interest at the lower of ten percent (10%) per annum or the maximum amount allowed by law on all amounts unpaid and which remain unpaid thirty (30) days past the due date.
- 1.7.6 On or prior to April 30, annually during the term of this Agreement and within one hundred twenty (120) days after the expiration of the term of this Agreement, Company will provide Lessor with a statement showing in detail the sources and amount of Total Revenue received for the entire preceding calendar year. Such statement shall be prepared by the Company's chief financial officer in accordance with sound accounting principles and practices and shall contain a written opinion of such officer as to whether the Total Revenue calculations and distribution of Net Revenue and Rent has been made in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Should such statements show that the amount of Rent paid during the period of review was less than that which was due, such statement shall be accompanied by Company's payment of the additional amount to Lessor. Should such statement show that Company paid Lessor more than was due, after review and verification by LDR, a credit will be issued to be applied against future monthly installments of Rent, except that if such should be the case at the end of the last month of this Agreement, Lessor will refund the overpayment to Company.

1.8. RECORDS AND AUDIT

- 1.8.1 Throughout the term of this Agreement, Company shall keep and maintain, in accordance with sound accounting principles and practices, accurate and complete books, records and accounts of Total Revenue and all items constituting deductions for purposes of calculating Net Revenue. Within ten days of request by Lessor, Company agrees to provide for inspection and copying by the Lessor or its designated representatives, at a location in the metropolitan area of Los Angeles County, California, such books, records, and accounts for the then current and three (3) immediately preceding calendar years. Such inspection shall take place Monday through Friday, 9:00 AM to 5:00 PM, holidays excluded.
- 1.8.2 Lessor will, at any time, have the right to cause an audit of the Company's operation of the Premises and of Total Revenue and all items constituting deductions for purposes of calculating Net Revenue, for the then current or three (3) immediately preceding calendar years. Such audit shall be made by a Certified Public Accountant of Lessor's selection.

If such audit discloses that the calculation of Net Revenue previously provided to Lessor by Company is understated (either intentionally or unintentionally) by a greater margin than one percent (1%) of Company's Total Revenue for the period of review, then Company will immediately pay to Lessor the cost of such audit; otherwise the cost of the audit will be paid by Lessor. In all events, Company shall pay to Lessor the additional payments shown to be payable to Lessor by Company.

1.9 IMPROVEMENTS, MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR BY LESSOR

1.9.1 Except as provided in Exhibit "B" and Section 3.1.2 dealing with contamination of the Premises, Lessor has no direct responsibility or obligation for any maintenance, repair or replacement of the Premises or improvements.

1.10 CONSTRUCTION OF IMPROVEMENTS BY COMPANY

- 1.10.1 Company will, construct and install the Facilities including, grading, fencing, paving, lighting, driveways, roads, railroad facilities, utilities, parking lots, drainage, buildings and other improvements.
- 1.10.2 In the event Company has not commenced the construction of Facilities or submitted a proposal for the construction of Facilities on a parcel of the Premises within 10 years after the Commencement Date, Lessor shall have the right to terminate this Agreement as to any such undeveloped parcel of the Premises. Lessor shall give Company and any Leasehold Mortgagee encumbering any such undeveloped parcel of the Premises ninety days prior written notice and the right to submit a proposal for the development of any such parcel or commence construction thereon before exercising its right to terminate. In the event a proposal for the development of such undeveloped parcel is submitted within said ninety days, Lessor shall not have said right to terminate. Lessor agrees not to exercise its right to terminate as to any such undeveloped parcel until any Leasehold Mortgagee encumbering such parcel has been given its rights to cure or foreclose as set forth in Section 2.18.
- 1.10.3 All improvements or alterations by Company will be in accordance with all applicable governmental rules and regulations. Upon completion of any initial or additional improvements during the term hereof, Company will provide as-built drawings of same to the Lessor along with a certification of construction costs for all permanent improvements.
- 1.10.4 At any time during the term or any extension of this Agreement, Company may, as a Project Cost, add to or alter initially constructed Facilities, subject to all conditions set forth in 1.10.3 above. Any such addition or alteration will be performed in a workmanlike manner in accordance with all applicable governmental regulations and requirements and will not weaken or impair the structural strength or reduce the value of the Premises or improvements thereon.

1.11 MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR

- 1.11.1 Throughout the term of this Agreement, Company shall maintain, or cause to be maintained, as a Maintenance and Operations expense, the Premises and the Facilities in good condition and repair (including the making of any necessary replacements, both structural and nonstructural), ordinary wear and tear excepted, and in accordance with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and orders of all (i) federal, state, county, municipal, and other governmental agencies and bodies having jurisdiction, (ii) all insurance companies insuring all or any part of the Premises or the Facilities or both. Company's obligation shall include, but not be limited to, all structural and nonstructural portions of the Premises and the Facilities, all heating, ventilating and air conditioning systems and escalators, parking lots, driveways, driving lanes, sidewalks, walkways, common areas and landscaped areas.
- 1.11.2 If Company shall fail to perform any of its obligations under this Section 1.11, Lessor may, but shall not be obligated to, give Company written notice specifying such failure in reasonable detail. If Company does not remedy such failure, or does not commence to remedy such failure and thereafter diligently pursue such remedy to completion, within fifteen (15) days following receipt of such notice, Lessor may, but shall not be obligated to, remedy such failure. If Lessor remedies any such failure, all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by Lessor in connection therewith shall be paid to Lessor by Company within ten (10) days following written demand, which shall be accompanied by copies of

receipts for all such expenses incurred. Following such payment, the amount paid may be included as a Maintenance and Operations expense.

1.12 APPROVALS TO BE REASONABLY GIVEN

It is understood and agreed that all provisions of this Agreement that require approval by the Lessor or the LDR will receive timely response and such approvals will not be unreasonably withheld. Unless another time limit is otherwise specified in this Agreement, any approval or disapproval must be given within twenty (20) days. If the Lessor or LDR does not respond in writing within twenty (20) days, the item for which Company requests approval shall be deemed approved. If disapproved, the LDR will inform Company in writing of its disapproval and state the reason for such disapproval. The Participating Parties agree to negotiate in good faith to resolve any conflicting issues that may arise. If, however, the Participating Parties cannot agree upon the item that was disapproved, a neutral third party with at least ten 10 years experience in real estate developments similar to those constructed or proposed to be constructed on the Premises will be selected by the LDR to arbitrate the disputed issue. If, however, the Company does not accept the neutral third party selected by the LDR, Company will be allowed to select a second neutral party with similar experience. The two selected parties will then select a third neutral party with at least 10 years experience in real estate developments similar to those constructed or proposed to be constructed on the Premises who will arbitrate the disputed issue. The LDR and Company agree to be bound by the decisions reached by the selected arbitrator. The Participating Parties will cause the arbitrator to make a determination within fourteen (14) days following submittal. The Participating Parties agree that each party will bear its own costs and expenses incurred for attorney's fees, preparation and presentation costs for the arbitration process. The Participating Parties will share the cost of any third arbitrator.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of an emergency, the Company may take immediate, commercially reasonable action to prevent loss, injury or damage to persons or property or to preserve the Premises and the Facilities without the prior approval of Lessor and any costs reasonably incurred in connection therewith shall be a Project Cost.

ARTICLE II

2.1 ASSIGNMENT

- 2.1.1 Company will not assign this Agreement or its rights or duties hereunder or any estate created hereunder, in whole or in part, except with the prior written approval of Lessor, which approval will not be withheld unreasonably or delayed; provided, that it shall be reasonable for Lessor to withhold its approval if the assignee presented is not a proper and fit person or entity with financial resources and demonstrated business experience sufficient in Lessor's reasonable business judgment to be capable of performing the obligations hereunder which are the subject of the assignment. Further, any such assignment will be specifically subject to all provisions of this Agreement. Any assignment without the prior written approval of Lessor is Void.
 - 2.1.1.1 Except as provided in Section 2.1.1.3, any voluntary or involuntary transfer of fifty percent (50%) or more of Company's or any permitted successor's or assign's voting common stock, or the transfer of fifty percent (50%) or more of the partnership or membership interest, or the acquisition or transfer of fifty percent (50%) or more of Company's ownership, or the transfer of substantially all of the assets of the Company or any such successor or assign will be deemed an assignment requiring the prior written approval of Lessor.
 - 2.1.1.2 As a condition precedent to any assignment, Company shall provide Lessor reasonable prior written notice of the proposed assignment with such appropriate documentation and other information as Lessor shall reasonably request in order for Lessor to make its decision to grant or withhold approval. If the prior written approval of Lessor is given to any such assignment, the proposed assignee shall, in recordable form, expressly assume all of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Agreement which are the subject of the assignment. Any assignment will not release Company from its obligations under this Agreement arising from events occurring prior to the date of assignment, but shall release Company from all obligations arising after the effective date of the assignment.

- 2.1.1.3 Any transfers by partners or members of Company or shareholders of partners or members of Company to each other or for estate purposes or upon death will not be considered an assignment hereunder.
- 2.1.2 The foregoing provisions relating to assignment shall not be applicable to a Leasehold Mortgage hypothecating or encumbering Company's interest in this Agreement and the leasehold estate created thereby and the Facilities located on the Premises and further shall not be applicable to any sale by judicial foreclosure or pursuant to a power of sale by any Leasehold Mortgagee or to any transfer in lieu of such sale, or to any sales or transfers by any Leasehold Mortgagee (or any affiliate, parent or subsidiary of any Leasehold Mortgagee that acquires title to the Company's interest in this Agreement and the leasehold estate created thereby and the Facilities as a result of a sale by judicial foreclosure or pursuant to a power of sale or any transfer in lieu of such sale), subsequent to a sale by judicial foreclosure or pursuant to a power of sale or subsequent to any transfer in lieu of such sale. Any further assignments shall be subject to the provisions of Section 2.1, 2.1.1.1, 2.1.1.2 and 2.1.1.3.

2.2 SUBLEASING

Company will not sublease, sublet or rent to, or permit any persons, firms or corporations to occupy any part of the Premises or the Facilities without having complied with the following:

2.2.1 Company may enter into any Subleases which comply with Section 1.5 entitled DEVELOPMENT AND SUBLEASING. A copy of any such executed Sublease will be provided to the LDR. Any arrangements for the leasing of space which are not in conformance with Section 1.5 entitled DEVELOPMENT AND SUBLEASING shall not be entered into without the prior written approval of the LDR.

2.3 ATTORNMENT

- 2.3.1 All Subleases entered into by the Company will be subject to all terms and conditions of this Agreement. If Company defaults under this Agreement, all Sublessees will recognize Lessor as the successor to the Company under their respective Subleases, and will render performance thereunder to Lessor as if the Sublease were executed directly between Lessor and the Sublessees; provided, however, Lessor agrees that so long as a Sublessee is not in default under its Sublease, Lessor will provide quiet enjoyment to such Sublessee and Lessor agrees to be bound by all of the terms and conditions of each such Sublease.
- 2.3.2 All Subleases entered into by the Company will contain the following provision:

If, by reason of a default on the part of Company in the performance of the terms and provisions of the underlying Agreement, the underlying Agreement and the leasehold estate of Company thereunder is terminated by summary proceedings or otherwise in accordance with the terms of the underlying Agreement, Sublessee will attorn to Lessor and recognize Lessor as lessor under this Sublease; provided, however, Lessor agrees that so long as Sublessee is not in default, Lessor agrees to provide quiet enjoyment to Sublessee and to be bound by all the terms and conditions of this Sublease.

2.3.3 In the event this Agreement is terminated for any reason, all Sublessees will be liable to Lessor for their payment of rents and fees and will be subject to all the provisions and terms contained in their Sublesses.

2.4 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

Subject to the provisions of this Article II, this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the legal representatives, successors and assigns of the Parties.

2.5 CONTROL OF PERSONNEL

Company will, in and about the Premises, exercise reasonable control over the conduct, demeanor and appearance of its employees, agents and representatives and the conduct of its contractors and suppliers. The provisions of this Section 2.5 shall in no way limit the liability of the Company with respect to the negligence, acts or omissions of its employees, agents, representatives, contractors and suppliers, nor shall such provisions limit any obligations of indemnity on the part of the Company under this Agreement.

2.6 SIGNS

Company and its Sublessees and Tenants shall have the right to install, erect and operate signs upon the Premises so long as such signs are installed, erected, operated and maintained in compliance with all applicable laws and ordinances.

2.7 ENTRY AND INSPECTION OF PREMISES

- 2.7.1 Lessor, its authorized officers, employees, agents, contractors, subcontractors or other representatives will have the right to enter upon all portions of the Premises and the Facilities constituting public areas when the same are open to the public, and shall have the right to enter upon all other portions of the Premises and the Facilities during normal business hours, for the purpose of inspecting the Premises and the Facilities, determining whether Company is in compliance with the terms and provisions of this Agreement, and for fulfilling Lessor's obligations and exercising Lessor's rights hereunder; provided however, that such entry will be in such manner as to not unreasonably interfere with the operations or reasonable security requirements of Company or its Sublessees. Except in the event of an emergency, Lessor shall provide Company at least two (2) business days prior written notice of its intention to enter upon the non-public areas of the Premises or the Facilities for such purposes, and, if Company so elects, Lessor shall be accompanied by a representative of Company during such entry.
- 2.7.2 No such entry upon the Premises by or on behalf of Lessor will cause or constitute a termination of this Agreement nor be deemed to constitute an interference with the possession thereof nor constitute a revocation of or interference with any of Company's rights in respect thereof for exclusive use of the Premises.
- 2.7.3 The rights of entry for inspection and other purposes as contemplated by the parties to this Agreement, pursuant to this Section, are for the sole benefit of the parties. No benefit to any third party is contemplated or intended.

2.8 INTENTION OF PARTIES

This Agreement is intended solely for the benefit of Lessor and Company and is not intended to benefit, either directly or indirectly, any third party or member(s) of the public at large. Any work done or inspection of the Premises by Lessor is solely for the benefit of Lessor and Company.

2.9 LIENS

Subject to the rights to contest set forth in Section 2.10 entitled Taxes and Assessments, Company will cause to be removed any and all tax liens and liens arising out of or because of any construction or installation performed by or on behalf of Company or any of its contractors or subcontractors upon the Premises or arising out of or because of the performance of any work or labor to it or them at the Premises or the furnishing of any materials to it or them for use at the Premises. Should any such lien be made or filed, Company will bond against or discharge the same within thirty (30) days after written request by LDR. The cost of bonding against or discharging any liens relating to construction or installation of the Facilities shall be a Project Cost.

2.10 TAXES AND ASSESSMENTS

Throughout the term of this Agreement, Company shall pay before delinquency, as a Project Cost, all real and personal property taxes and assessments, including, without limitation, all city, county, school district and other taxes and general and special assessments, levied upon or assessed against the Premises, any Facilities now or hereafter located thereon, the leasehold estate, any personal property of Company located on or in the Premises or any Facilities, or arising in respect of the occupancy, use or possession of the Premises or the Facilities located thereon and which are assessed or become due during the term of this Agreement. All such taxes for the first and last years of the term hereof shall be equitably prorated between the parties. Company shall have the right, in Company's or Lessor's name, to contest the validity of any tax or assessment by appropriate proceedings timely instituted and diligently prosecuted. Lessor, if requested by Company, shall cooperate with Company in any such proceedings; provided, that all costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees and costs) incurred by Lessor in connection therewith shall be paid by Company as a Project Cost. Company shall not be responsible for any of Lessor's franchise, inheritance, income, succession, transfer or other tax levied on the Lessor's rights in and to the Premises or Lessor's right to receive income from the Premises or under this Agreement. Company will keep current municipal, state or local licenses or permits required for the conduct of its business.

2.11 INDEMNITY

During the term of this Agreement, Company agrees to indemnify and hold Lessor forever harmless from and against all claim, liability, loss, demand, judgments or other expense (including, but not limited to, defense costs, expenses and reasonable attorney fees) imposed upon Lessor by reason of injuries or death of persons (including wrongful death) and damages to property caused during and because of Company's use or occupancy of the Premises or any actions or non-actions of Company, its officers, employees, agents, or other representatives, including movement of vehicles, provided, however, that (without limiting Lessor's right to coverage under any applicable insurance policies) such indemnity will not apply as to any negligent or intentional act or omission of Lessor, its employees, agents or representatives.

During the term of this Agreement, Lessor agrees to indemnify and hold Company harmless from and against all claim, liability, loss, demand, judgments or other expense (including, but not limited to, defense costs, expenses and reasonable attorneys fees) imposed upon Company by reason of injuries or death of persons (including wrongful death) and damages to property caused by Lessors use or occupancy of the Premises or any actions or non-actions of Lessor, its officers, employees, agents, contractors or other representatives, including movement of vehicles, provided, however, that (without limiting Company's right to coverage under applicable insurance policies) such indemnity will not apply to any negligent or intentional act or omission of Company, its employees, agents or representatives.

2.12 INSURANCE AND BONDS

2.12.1 Bonds

- 2.12.1.1 No bonds will be required for any Facilities constructed by Commerce Construction Co. Otherwise, Company, as a Project Cost, will require its general contractor on any construction contract in excess of two million dollars to furnish bonds covering the faithful performance of the construction of the improvements or installation of equipment, payment of all obligations arising thereunder to take effect upon completion of the project. Bonds may be secured through the contractor's usual sources provided the surety is authorized and licensed to do business in the State of California. Company will be allowed to name any Leasehold Mortgagee as an additional obligee under any such bond.
- 2.12.1.2 Prior to execution of a construction contract with a contractor required to furnish bonds, and not later than ten (10) calendar days after notification of award, Company will require such contractor to furnish contract bonds to LDR as follows:
 - a. Labor and material payment bond in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the contract price.
 - b. Payment and performance bond in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the contract price.

LDR may, if considered appropriate in its sole judgment, waive the requirements of this Section 2.12.1.2 upon written request by Company.

- 2.12.1.3 The bonds referred to in Section 2.12.1.1 and 2.12.1.2 above will be written on payment and performance bond and labor and material payment bond forms generally used for similar projects in Southern California and approved by LDR.
- 2.12.1.4 Company will require its contractor to require the attorney-in-fact who executes the required bonds on behalf of the surety to affix thereto a certified and current copy of his power of attorney.

2.12.2 Insurance

2.12.2.1 Before any construction contractor (including Commerce Construction Co.) Commences Construction of any Facilities or any equipment installation on or about the Premises, the construction contractor shall procure and maintain insurance for such construction and installation protecting both Company and Lessor, as well as the construction

contractor. Such insurance will provide coverage and limits as are commercially reasonable in the industry. Such insurance will include, but is not limited to:

General Liability on an "occurrence" basis only Automobile Liability Builder's Risk equal to the maximum contract cost of the project.

- 2.12.2.2 Company's (or its contractor's) insurance will be primary as respects
 Lessor and Company, their officers, employees and authorized agents.
 Any other coverage carried by or available to Lessor, its officers,
 employees and authorized agents will be excess over the insurance
 required of the Company or its contractor and shall not contribute with it.
- 2.12.2.3 Company and its contractors will maintain worker's compensation insurance in the amounts and form as required by California law. Certificates evidencing the valid, effective insurance policies will be provided to LDR.
- 2.12.2.4 Company will keep insured with responsible insurance underwriters the Facilities and any improvements from time to time constructed by it upon and within the Premises to the extent of not less than the full replacement value of such improvements from time to time (without deduction for depreciation) using an industry standard all risk form of protection. Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause its Sublessees or Tenants to keep insured with responsible insurance underwriters any improvements constructed by such Sublessees or Tenants to the same extent.
- 2.12.2.5 Company will obtain and keep in full force and effect a policy(s) of general liability insurance on an "occurrence" basis only and not "claims made." The coverage must be provided either on an ISO Commercial General Liability form, or an Accord Comprehensive General Liability form, or equivalent, approved by the LDR and Company. Any exceptions to coverages must be fully disclosed on the required Certificate. If other than these forms are submitted as evidence of compliance, complete copies of such policy forms will be submitted to LDR within ten (10) days after notice to Company. Policies must include, but need not be limited to, coverages for bodily injury, property damage, personal injury, Broad Form property damage, premises and operations, severability of interest, products and completed operations, contractual and independent contractors with no exclusions of coverage for liability resulting from the hazards of explosion, collapse, and underground property damage.

Company will maintain limits of no less than five million dollars (\$5,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence for bodily injury (including death), personal injury and property damage.

- 2.12.2.6 Company will furnish Automobile Liability coverage for claims for damage because of bodily injury or death of any person, or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicles whether owned, hired or non-owned. Company will maintain limits of no less than five million dollars (\$5,000,000) combined single limit "per accident" for bodily injury and property damage.
- 2.12.2.7 All required insurance coverage as stated in Section 2.12.2 will be a Project Cost and evidenced by a current Certificate(s) of Insurance. Such Certificates will include, but will not be limited to, the following:
 - 2.12.2.7.1 All Certificates for each insurance policy are to be signed by a person authorized by that insurer and licensed by the State of California.
 - 2.12.2.7.2 Each insurance company's rating as shown in the latest Best's Key Rating Guide will be fully disclosed and entered on the required Certificates of Insurance. If the insurance company providing the coverage has a Best rating of less than A+, the adequacy of the insurance

supplied by Company (or its contractor), including the rating and financial health of each insurance company providing coverage, is subject to the approval by the LDR. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld.

- 2.12.2.7.3 Company (or its contractor) will furnish renewal Certificates for the required insurance during the period of coverage required by this Agreement. Company (or its contractor) will furnish renewal Certificates for the same minimum coverages as required in this Agreement.
- 2.12.2.7.4 Lessor, its officers and employees shall be covered as additional insureds with respect to liability arising out of the activities by or on behalf of the named insured in connection with this Agreement. All property insurance policies will contain a waiver of subrogation clause in favor of Lessor.
- 2.12.2.7.5 Each insurance policy supplied by the Company (or its contractor) must be endorsed to provide that the amount and type of coverage afforded to the Lessor by the terms of this Agreement will not be suspended, voided, canceled or reduced in coverage or in limits except after thirty (30) days' prior written notice by mail to Company, Lessor and any Leasehold Mortgagee.
- 2.12.2.7.6 Any deductible, as it relates to coverage provided under this Agreement, will be fully disclosed on the Certificates of Insurance. Any deductible provided will be reasonable and customary for the type of risk.
- 2.12.2.7.7 If aggregate limits are imposed on the insurance coverage, then the amounts of such limits must be not less than five million dollars (\$5,000,000) per occurrence or per accident. All aggregates must be fully disclosed and the amount entered on the required certificate of insurance. Company's insurer must notify the LDR of any erosion of the aggregate limits. The "per occurrence" limits of insurance required herein must be maintained in full, irrespective of any erosion of aggregate. A modification of the aggregation limitation may be permitted if it is deemed necessary and approved by the LDR and Company.
- 2.12.2.8 If the Company fails to maintain any of the insurance coverages required herein, then the Lessor, after 10 days prior notice to Company, may purchase replacement insurance or pay the premiums that are due on existing policies in order that the required coverages may be maintained. The Company is responsible for any expenses paid by the Lessor to maintain such insurance and Lessor may collect the same from the Company.
- 2.12.2.9 The insurance requirements specified herein do not relieve the Company (or its contractor) of its responsibility or limit the amount of its liability to the Lessor or other persons and the Company is encouraged to purchase such additional insurance as it deems necessary.
- 2.12.2.10 Company (or its contractor) is responsible for and must remedy all damage or loss to any property, including property of Lessor, caused in whole or in part by the Company or its contractor, any subcontractor or anyone employed, directed or supervised by the Company; provided, however neither Company nor any Leasehold Mortgagee shall be liable for any uninsured or underinsured loss relating to the Premises or the Facilities, unless such loss is a result of Company's failure to obtain the insurance it is required to maintain under this Agreement, in which event Company shall be liable for such loss and such loss shall not be a Project Cost. Company is responsible for initiating, maintaining, and

supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with this Agreement.

- 2.12.2.11 Company and Lessor agree and acknowledge that any Leasehold Mortgagee shall be named as an additional insured under any insurance policy relating to the Premises, the Facilities or otherwise required under this Agreement. Company agrees to provide any Leasehold Mortgagee with appropriate certificates of insurance relating to all policies.
- 2.12.2.12 Company, at its option, may satisfy its obligations hereunder to insure within the coverage of any so-called blanket policy or policies of insurance which it now or hereafter may carry, by appropriate amendment, rider, endorsement or otherwise; provided, however, that the interests of Lessor shall thereupon be as fully protected by such blanket policy or policies as they would be if this option to so insure by blanket policy were not permitted.
- 2.12.2.13 Waiver of Subrogation. Without affecting any other rights or remedies, Company and Lessor each hereby release and relieve the other, and waive their entire right to recover damages against the other, for loss of or damage to its property arising out of or incident to the perils required to be insured against herein. The effect of such releases and waivers is not limited by the amount of insurance carried or required, or by any deductibles applicable thereto. The Parties agree to have their respective property damage insurance carriers waive any right to subrogation that such companies may have against Lessor or Company, as the case may be, so long as the insurance is not invalidated thereby.

2.13 DAMAGE AND DESTRUCTION

In the event that any Facilities located on the Premises are damaged or destroyed, and the net proceeds of insurance are sufficient to cover the Company's estimated cost of rebuilding (or if Company failed to maintain insurance it is required to maintain under this Agreement and the proceeds of such insurance, had it been maintained, would have been sufficient to cover the Company's estimated cost of rebuilding), Company shall repair and rebuild the said Facilities, and this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect, and Company shall commence and continue such repair or rebuilding with reasonable diligence and shall complete such repair and rebuilding within a reasonable time after the same is commenced; provided, however, that any delay in the completion of the said repairs resulting from fire or other casualty, strikes, shortages of material or labor, governmental laws, rules and regulations, the elements or matters beyond the reasonable control of Company, shall extend such reasonable time within which Company may complete said repairs or rebuilding by the period of such delay. The net proceeds of any insurance, to the extent that such proceeds are received by Lessor or any Leasehold Mortgagee, less any expenses of recovery thereof (including attorneys' fees), shall be made available to Company to be applied to the cost and expense of repair or rebuilding the damage or destruction insured against, subject to reasonable conditions and payable on the usual architect's certificates, but Lessor or any Leasehold Mortgagee holding said insurance proceeds may withhold an amount reasonably necessary to insure completion of such repairs or rebuilding (not to exceed ten percent (10%) of such proceeds) until completion and the expiration of the period within which mechanics' or materialmen's liens may be filed and until receipt of satisfactory evidence that no liens exist.

In the event the Company maintains the insurance it is required to maintain under this Agreement and the proceeds of insurance are not sufficient to cover the Company's estimated cost of rebuilding, or in the event the damage or destruction occurs during the last 10 years of the lease term, Company will have the option to terminate this Agreement, subject to the rights of any Leasehold Mortgagee, which option will be exercisable by written notice to Lessor within forth five (45) days after the occurrence of such event. Company will only have such option to terminate this Agreement as to the specific legal parcel or parcels upon which the Facilities are damaged or destroyed. Any such termination by Company shall require the prior written consent of any Leasehold Mortgagee. In the event the Company elects to terminate this Agreement based upon such damage, destruction, or substantial loss, the Company will be liable for and will pay for all cleanup or demolition of the Premises necessary to make the Premises ready for repair, replacement, restoration or rebuilding: (a) if the Company or its employees or agents caused such damage, destruction or substantial loss to occur, (b) to the extent of any insurance proceeds payable with respect to such damage, destruction or substantial loss, or (c) to the extent of any insurance proceeds which would have been payable with respect to such damage, destruction or substantial loss had Company maintained the insurance it is required to maintain under this

Agreement. In the event Company does not exercise such option then Company will promptly repair, replace, restore or rebuild said improvements.

2.14 DEFAULT BY COMPANY

2.14.1 Default by Company

Subject to the provisions of Section 2.16 and Section 2.18, Company will be considered in default as Lessee under this Agreement in the event of any one or more of the following occurrences:

- 2.14.1.1 Company fails to pay the rent or any other money payments required by this Agreement when the same are due and the continuance of such failure for a period of thirty (30) days after written notice thereof from the LDR to Company or Company fails to maintain any insurance required to be maintained by it under this Agreement and such failure continues for a period of fifteen (15) days after written notice thereof from the LDR to Company.
- 2.14.1.2 Company fails to perform any other covenant contained in this Agreement and such failure continues for a period of sixty (60) days after written notice thereof from the LDR to Company; provided, however, that if a nonmonetary default cannot be cured with reasonable diligence within such sixty (60) day period, then Lessor shall not have the right to terminate this Agreement or pursue any other remedy against Company, as long as Company commences the curing of such default within said sixty (60) day period and thereafter proceeds with the curing of such default to completion with reasonable diligence, with allowance for delays due to the action or failure to act of governmental authorities, strikes, acts of God or other matters beyond the reasonable control of Company.
- 2.14.1.3 Company voluntarily abandons the Premises for a period of sixty (60) days following written notice from the LDR to Company.

2.14.2 Cure

Subject to the mortgagee protection provisions set forth in this Agreement, Company will be considered in default of this Agreement if Company fails to fulfill any of the terms, covenants, or conditions set forth in this Agreement following the expiration of the cure period and written notice set forth in Sections 2.14.1 and 2.14.3.

2.14.3 Termination For Default By Company

Subject to the lender protection provisions of Section 2.18, if default is made by Company as described in Section 2.14.1 hereinabove, and such default is not cured as provided in Sections 2.14.1 and 2.14.2, Lessor shall provide Company with an additional written notice thereof and if such failure to cure continues for an additional period of sixth (60) days. Lessor shall be entitled to pursue any and all rights and remedies which it may have under this Agreement or at law or in equity, including, without limitation, the right to terminate this Agreement. All of such rights and remedies shall be cumulative and not alternative.

- 2.14.3.1 If Lessor elects to terminate this Agreement, it will in no way prejudice the right of action for rental arrearages owed by Company.
- 2.14.3.2 Redelivery and disposal of improvements will be as described in Section 2.17, entitled SURRENDER AT END OF TERM.

2.15 DEFAULT BY LESSOR

2.15.1 Default By Lessor

Lessor will be considered in default of this Agreement if Lessor fails to fulfill any of the terms, covenants or conditions set forth in this Agreement if such failure shall continue for a period of more than sixty (60) days after delivery by Company of a written notice of such default.

2.15.2 Cure

If the default cannot be cured with reasonable diligence within such Sixty (60) day period, then Company shall not have the right to terminate this Agreement or pursue any other remedy against Lessor, as long as Lessor commences the curing of such default within said sixty (60) day period and thereafter proceeds with the curing of such default to completion with reasonable diligence, with allowance for delays due to the action or failure to act of governmental authorities, strikes, acts of God or other matters beyond the reasonable control of Lessor.

2.15.3 Remedies

Subject to the mortgagee protection provisions set forth in this Agreement, if default is made by Lessor as described in Section 2.15.1 hereinabove, and is not cured as provided in Section 2.15.2 hereinabove, Company shall provide Lessor with an additional written notice thereof and if such failure to cure continues for an additional period of sixty (60) days, Company shall be entitled to pursue any and all rights and remedies which it may have under this Agreement or at law or in equity, including, without limitation, the right to terminate this Agreement. All of such rights and remedies shall be cumulative and not alternative. Redelivery and disposal of improvements will be as described in Section 2.17, entitled SURRENDER AT END OF TERM.

2.16 WAIVERS AND ACCEPTANCE OF FEES

- 2.16.1 No waiver of default by either party hereto of any of the terms, covenants or conditions hereof to be performed, kept or observed will be construed to be or act as a waiver of any subsequent default of any of the terms, covenants, conditions herein contained to be performed, kept and observed.
- 2.16.2 No acceptance of fees or other money payments in whole or in part for any period or periods during or after default of any of the terms, conditions or covenants to be performed, kept or observed by the Company will be deemed a waiver on the part of the Lessor of any right or remedy which it may have under this Agreement or at law or in equity.
- 2.16.3 No acceptance of fees or other money payments in whole or in part for any period or periods during or after default of any of the terms, conditions or covenants to be performed, kept or observed by the Lessor will be deemed a waiver on the part of the Company of any right or remedy which it may have under this Agreement or at law or in equity.

2.17 SURRENDER AT END OF TERM

- 2.17.1 Subject to the mortgagee protection provisions set forth in Section 2.18 and subject to the rights of Sublessee's, Company covenants that at the termination of this Agreement, howsoever caused, it will quit and surrender the Company's right, title and interest in the Premises in good repair and condition, excepting reasonable wear and tear, acts of God, the public enemy or the action of the elements.
- 2.17.2 All Facilities located on the Premises at the expiration or sooner termination of the term of this Agreement, howsoever caused, shall, without payment or compensation of any kind to Company, then become Lessor's property, in fee simple, free and clear of all claims, liens and encumbrances to or against them by Company, any Leasehold Mortgagee, any Sublessee or Tenant, or any other third party claiming by or through Company. Subject to the mortgagee protection provisions set forth in Section 2.18 and subject to the rights of Sublessee's, upon termination of this Agreement howsoever caused, Company shall have the right to remove from the Premises, within sixty (60) days following the Termination Date, all equipment, trade fixtures and personal property belonging to Company or Sublessee's, provided Company or its Sublessees repair any damage caused by such removal.

For purposes of this Subsection 2.17.2, the words "equipment, trade fixtures and personal property" will include, but not be limited to, (i) signs (electrical or otherwise), (ii) all equipment used in connection with the conduct of Company's or its Sublessees business whether or not such equipment is attached to the Premises or the Facilities, (iii) any other mechanical device, and (iv) all other miscellaneous equipment, furnishings and fixtures installed on or placed on or about the Premises and used in connection with Company's or its Sublessees business thereon; provided, however, that such words shall not include elevators, escalators, plumbing systems, electrical systems, life safety systems, boilers,

heating, ventilating and air conditioning systems, floor and wall coverings, ceiling lights, built-in shelving and cabinets, doors, windows, outside walls and fencing, and landscaping. All equipment, trade fixtures and personal property that is not removed within sixty (60) days following the Termination Date, shall become the property of Lessor.

2.17.3 Without limiting the provisions of this Section 2.17, Company agrees that upon the expiration or sooner termination of this Agreement, howsoever caused, it will execute, acknowledge and deliver to Lessor within thirty (30) days after demand from Lessor, all such documents and instruments as shall be reasonably necessary to evidence and confirm the transfer of ownership of the Facilities from Company to Lessor, "as-is" in their existing condition without any further consideration required from Lessor.

2.18 FINANCING

- 2.18.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Company will have the right at such time or times as Company desires and without Lessor's consent, to hypothecate Company's interest in all or part of this Agreement, the Premises and the Facilities with one or more Leasehold Mortgages. Such Leasehold Mortgages may contain such terms and conditions as are acceptable to Company and Company will have the right, without the consent of Lessor, at any time during the term hereof to execute and deliver to any or all of its Leasehold Mortgagees any documents which will operate as collateral security for any loan or loans made, even if such document or documents result in a form or type of conveyance or assignment of the leasehold interest demised hereunder. It is hereby agreed that Company or any such Leasehold Mortgagees will have the right to immediately record such document or document(s) with an appropriate public official or officials. Company agrees that copies of all such documents of conveyance or assignment as contained in this Section 2.18 will be provided to the LDR forthwith. Lessor agrees to cooperate in executing any documents reasonably requested of Lessor by Company or the Leasehold Mortgagee in connection with any such Leasehold Mortgage; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES SHALL LESSOR BE OBLIGATED TO SUBORDINATE ITS FEE INTEREST IN THE PREMISES TO ANY LEASEHOLD MORTGAGE, AND, NOTWITHSTANDING ANY TERM OR PROVISION OF ANY SUCH LEASEHOLD MORTGAGE OR THIS AGREEMENT TO THE CONTRARY, UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES SHALL ANY SUCH LEASEHOLD MORTGAGE CONSTITUTE AN INDEBTEDNESS OR OBLIGATION OF LESSOR NOR SHALL LESSOR BE LIABLE IN ANY WAY FOR THE PAYMENT OF ANY PORTION OF THE INDEBTEDNESS EVIDENCED BY SUCH LEASEHOLD MORTGAGE OR FOR THE PAYMENT OR PERFORMANCE OF ANY OTHER OBLIGATION THEREUNDER OR SECURED THEREBY.
- 2.18.2 Lessor will deliver to any such Leasehold Mortgagee written notice of any default of Company under the terms of this Agreement and said notice will specify the nature of the default. Before terminating this Agreement, Lessor will allow such Leasehold Mortgagee to cure or commence to cure any default of Company in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. The time period to cure any default of Company will commence when said notice is delivered to Leasehold Mortgagee and Leasehold Mortgagee shall have the same lengths of time to cure the specified default as are permitted Company in Section 2.14. In the event Company fails to timely cure a default after receipt of written notice and expiration of any applicable cure period, Lessor agrees to provide any Leasehold Mortgagee with a second written notice and provide such Leasehold Mortgagee with an additional thirty (30) day cure period. Lessor will not have the right to exercise any remedies under this Agreement so long as a Leasehold Mortgagee is diligently prosecuting to complete a cure of any default. If such default is of a nature which is incapable of being cured by Leasehold Mortgagee, Lessor agrees not to exercise its remedies arising from such default if (i) Leasehold Mortgagee notifies Lessor in writing within such thirty (30) day cure period that Leasehold Mortgagee intends to foreclose its mortgage and Leasehold Mortgagee commences and diligently pursues such foreclosure; and (ii) Leasehold Mortgagee makes all payments due by Company under this Agreement through the date of foreclosure.
- 2.18.3 Any default by the Company in the payment of money as required under the terms of this Agreement may be cured by the Leasehold Mortgagee in accordance with the terms of Sections 2.14 and 2.18.2 of this Agreement, and Lessor will accept any such payment or cure from such Leasehold Mortgagee during the term of the Leasehold Mortgage.
 - 2.18.3.1 Should the Company default under the terms of this Agreement and should the default be such that it cannot be cured by the payment of

money, Lessor will accept payments of rent from such Leasehold Mortgagee and this Agreement will not terminate, but will remain in full force and effect, pending Leasehold Mortgagee's cure of such default within the time periods described herein or resort to foreclosure or sale proceedings under its deed of trust or other security instruments.

- 2.18.4 If any default has been cured by a Leasehold Mortgagee or Assignee, Lessor agrees that upon completion of any foreclosure proceedings or sale under the deed of trust or other security instrument securing the loan, or upon delivery of a deed in lieu of foreclosure, the Leasehold Mortgagee or purchaser at such sale or any heir, successor, or assign of Leasehold Mortgagee (Assignee) subsequent to such sale will be recognized by Lessor as the lessee under the terms of this Agreement for all purposes for the remaining term hereof. The leasehold interest of the Leasehold Mortgagee or such Assignee will not be adversely affected or terminated by reason of any nonmonetary default occurring prior to the completion of such proceedings or sale, provided such default has been promptly remedied (to the extent it is capable of being remedied by Leasehold Mortgagee), or if such default requires possession to cure, provided such Leasehold Mortgagee, Assignee or purchaser promptly commences to cure upon taking possession of the Premises.
- 2.18.5 Such Leasehold Mortgagee will not become personally liable under the terms and obligations of this Agreement unless and until it assumes the obligations and is recognized by Lessor as lessee under this Agreement and will be liable only so long as such Leasehold Mortgagee or Assignee maintains ownership of the leasehold interest or estate and recourse to such Leasehold Mortgagee or Assignee shall be limited solely to Leasehold Mortgagee's or Assignee's interest in the Premises.
- 2.18.6 At any time during the term of this Lease, within ten (10) days after a written request by the Company or any Leasehold Mortgagee, Lessor, through Lessor's Designated Representative, will execute, acknowledge and deliver to the Company or such person or entity as the Company designates, a certificate stating:
 - (a) that this Agreement is the only Agreement between Lessor and Company concerning the Premises and is unmodified and in full force and effect in accordance with its terms (or if there have been modifications, that this Agreement is in force and effect as modified, and identifying the modification agreements, or if this Agreement is not in full force and effect, that it is not);
 - (b) the commencement and expiration dates of this Agreement and the date to which rental has been paid to Lessor under this Agreement;
 - (c) whether or not, to the knowledge of the Lessor, there is an existing default by Company in the payment of Rent or any other sum of money under this Agreement, and whether or not there is any other existing default by either party under this Agreement with respect to which a notice of default has been served, and if there is such a default specifying its nature and extent;
 - (d) whether or not, to the knowledge of Lessor, there are any set-offs, defenses or counter-claims against enforcement of the obligations to be performed by Lessor or Company under this Agreement; and,
 - (e) such other reasonable information relating to this Agreement that a Leasehold Mortgagee or assignee may request.
- 2.18.7 All notices of default required to be delivered to a Leasehold Mortgagee under this Agreement will be sent to any Leasehold Mortgagee by overnight courier service or certified mail, return receipt requested. No such notice shall be valid or effective as against the Leasehold Mortgagee until and unless actually received by the Leasehold Mortgagee as evidenced by the courier service's delivery records or the return receipt.
- 2.18.8 In the event this Agreement is terminated for any reason prior to the end of the term (it being the intent that the Agreement will remain in full force and effect if Leasehold Mortgagee performs), Lessor shall enter into a new Agreement with Leasehold Mortgagee holding a first priority interest covering the Premises, provided that the Leasehold Mortgagee (i) requests such new Agreement by written notice to Lessor within sixty (60) days after termination, and (ii) cures all prior defaults of Company that are capable of being cured by Leasehold Mortgagee. The new Agreement shall be for the remainder of the term, effective at the date of such termination, at the same rent and on the same covenants, agreements, conditions, provisions, restrictions and limitations

contained in this Agreement. The new Agreement shall have the same title priority as this Agreement and shall be subject only to the exceptions to title having priority over this Agreement or such additional exceptions to which such Leasehold Mortgagee has consented in writing. In the event the Lessor and such Leasehold Mortgagee enter into any such new Agreement, title to all the Facilities located upon the Premises as of the date of such new Agreement shall automatically vest in such Leasehold Mortgagee. If requested by such Leasehold Mortgagee, Lessor agrees to execute and deliver to Leasehold Mortgagee within 10 days after request therefore, a quitclaim deed in recordable form conveying title to such Facilities to such Leasehold Mortgagee. Lessor also agrees to assign to such Leasehold Mortgagee all Subleases with Tenants who's Subleases attorn to Lessor upon the termination of this Agreement.

- 2.18.9 Lessor shall cooperate in amending this Agreement from time to time to add any provision which may reasonably be requested by any Leasehold Mortgagee or proposed lender for the purpose of implementing the mortgagee protection provisions contained in this Agreement and allowing such Leasehold Mortgagee reasonable means to protect or preserve the lien of its loan and the value of its security. Lessor agrees to execute and deliver (and to acknowledge if necessary for recording purposes) any agreement necessary to effect any such amendment; provided, however, that any such amendment shall not in any way affect or change the term of this Agreement or the Rent or other amounts payable to Lessor under this Agreement, subordinate the fee interest of Lessor in the real property underlying the Premises, nor otherwise in any material respect adversely affect any rights of Lessor under this Agreement.
- 2.18.10 The bankruptcy or insolvency of Company will not operate or permit the Lessor to terminate this Agreement as long as all Rent or other monetary payments required to be paid by Company continue to be paid and other required obligations are performed in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 2.18.11 To the extent any of the terms of this Agreement are inconsistent with the terms of this Section regarding mortgagee protection provisions, the mortgagee protection provisions will control.
- 2.18.12 Every Leasehold Mortgage shall contain a provision that copies of all notices of default by Company thereunder must be sent to Lessor. In the event of any default by Company under any Leasehold Mortgage, the Lessor reserves the right to make any payments due to the Leasehold Mortgagee before the Leasehold Mortgagee resorts to any foreclosure or sale proceedings under its deed of trust or other security instrument.
 - 2.18.12.1 Following any foreclosure or deed in lieu of foreclosure the leasehold estate created by this Agreement and the Facilities may be transferred or assigned as provided in Section 2.1.2.
- 2.18.13 Any mortgage placed by the Lessor on the fee title to the Premises shall be subordinate to this Agreement (and any replacement to this Agreement), any separate lease entered into in accordance with Section 4.8 and all Subleases.
- 2.18.14 Prior to any termination of this Agreement by Lessor, any Leasehold Mortgagee shall be allowed sufficient time to complete any foreclosure action, including time for delays due to official restraint (including by law, process or injunction issued by a court), so long as such Leasehold Mortgagee is making payments required by this Agreement which can be reasonably determined prior to acquiring the Company's interest under this Agreement. Leasehold Mortgagee shall have the right to terminate foreclosure proceedings at any time if Company has cured all defaults under any loan from Leasehold Mortgagee. However, no such termination of foreclosure proceedings shall prevent Lessor from pursuing, or continuing to pursue, its rights and remedies under this Agreement against Company for any uncured defaults under this Agreement.
- 2.18.15 So long as any Leasehold Mortgage is in effect, there shall be no merger of the leasehold estate created by this Agreement into the fee simple estate in the Premises without the prior written consent of the Leasehold Mortgagee.
- 2.18.16 Any Leasehold Mortgagee shall have the right to participate in any settlement or adjustment of losses under insurance policies maintained by Company under this Agreement. Such Leasehold Mortgagee shall be named as a loss payee or additional insured, as applicable, in accordance with any loan documents executed by Company, under the insurance policies required under this Agreement. Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain provisions in Leasehold Mortgages providing

that any proceeds of insurance shall first be used for the purposes provided for in this Agreement before any portion thereof is applied to repay any indebtedness under such Leasehold Mortgage.

2.19 EMINENT DOMAIN

- 2.19.1 In the event of any acquisition of or damage to all or any part of the Premises or any interest therein by eminent domain, whether by condemnation proceeding or transfer in avoidance of an exercise of the power of eminent domain or otherwise during the term of this Agreement, the rights and obligations of the parties with respect to such appropriation shall be as provided in this Section. As used herein:
- a. "Taking" shall mean any taking or damage, including severance damage, by eminent domain or by inverse condemnation or for any public or quasi-public use under any statute. The transfer of title may be either a transfer resulting from the recording of a final order in condemnation or a voluntary transfer or conveyance in lieu of an exercise of eminent domain or while condemnation proceedings are pending. The taking shall be deemed to take place on the earlier of (i) the date actual physical possession is taken by the condemnor or (ii) the date on which the title passes to the condemnor.
- b. "Total Taking" shall mean the taking of fee title to all of the Premises or so much of the Premises that the portions of the Premises not so taken are, in the reasonable judgment of Company, not reasonably suited for the uses of the Premises that have been previously made by Company. A Temporary Taking, defined below, may be treated as a Total Taking if it meets the test set forth above.
- c. "Partial Taking" shall mean any taking of fee title that is not a Total Taking.
- d. "Temporary Taking" shall mean the taking for temporary use of all or any portion of the Premises for a period ending on or before the expiration of the term.
- e. "Award" shall mean all compensation paid for the taking whether pursuant to a judgment or by agreement or otherwise.
- f. "Notice of Intended Taking" shall mean any notice or notification on which a reasonably prudent man would rely and which he would interpret as expressing an existing intention of taking as distinguished from a mere preliminary inquiry or proposal and shall include without limitation the service of a condemnation summons and complaint on either Lessor or Company or the receipt by either Lessor or Company from a condemning agency or entity of a written notice of intent to take containing a description or map of the taking reasonably defining the extent thereof.
- 2.19.2 Upon receipt of any of the following by either Party hereto, such Party shall promptly deliver a copy thereof, endorsed with the date received, to the other and any Leasehold Mortgagee which has given its name and address to such Party for such purpose.
 - a. Notice of Intended Taking;
 - b. Service of any legal process relating to the condemnation of all or any part of the Premises;
 - c. Notice in connection with any proceedings or negotiations with respect to any such condemnation; and
 - d. Notice of intent or willingness to make or negotiate a private purchase, sale or other transfer in lieu of condemnation.
- 2.19.3 Lessor, Company and any Leasehold Mortgagee that would be affected by such taking, shall each have the right to represent its respective interest in each proceeding or negotiation with respect to any taking or intended taking and to make full proof of its claims. No agreements, settlement, sale or transfer to or with the condemning authority shall be made without the prior written consent of Lessor, Company and Leasehold Mortgagee, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. Each of the parties hereto agrees to execute and deliver to the other any instruments that may be required to effectuate or facilitate any of the provisions of this Section where such execution or

delivery will not adversely affect the right of such party to receive just compensation for any loss sustained in such negotiation or proceeding.

2.19.4 In the event of a Total Taking, this Agreement and all interests, rights, liabilities and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall terminate as of the date of Taking, except for liabilities and obligations arising out of events occurring prior to the date of termination.

In the event of a Taking of fee title to less than all of the Premises which Company reasonably believes to be a Total Taking, Company may, by written notice to Lessor approved by all Leasehold Mortgagees, within one hundred twenty (120) days after Company receives Notice of Intended Taking thereof, elect to treat such taking as a Total Taking. If Company fails to make such timely election, such Taking shall be deemed to be a Partial Taking for all intents and purposes.

Any taking determined to be a Total Taking in accordance with the foregoing paragraph shall be treated as a Total Taking if (i) Company delivers possession of the Premises to Lessor within one hundred twenty (120) days after Company shall have delivered written notice to Lessor electing to treat such taking as a Total Taking and (ii) Company has complied with all of the provisions hereof relating to the apportionment of the awards.

In a Total Taking, all sums, including damages and interest, awarded for the fee or the leasehold or both shall be distributed in the following order of priority:

- a. First, to Leasehold Mortgagees to the extent of the then balance due on all Leasehold Mortgages;
- b. Second, to Lessor an amount equal to the then present value of the reversionary interest of Lessor in the real property underlying the Premises at the Expiration of this Agreement;
- c. Third, subject to Section 1.1.25, the balance of the Award to Company.

All sums awarded for the leasehold or the fee shall (i) be delivered to Lessor and Company (or to Leasehold Mortgagee), respectively, if such award has been apportioned between Lessor and Company by such condemning authority, or (ii) deposited promptly with Leasehold Mortgagee (or in the event that there is no lender of record, with an escrow agent selected by Company in the reasonable exercise of its discretion), if only a single award is made, and distributed and disbursed as set forth above. Sums being held by the escrow agent pending disbursement shall be deposited in a federally insured interest bearing account and, upon distribution, each party having a right to any of the sums being disbursed shall be entitled to receive the interest attributable to its share of said sums.

2.19.5 In the event of a Partial Taking, this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect as to the portion of the Premises remaining.

On a Partial Taking, all sums, including damages and interest, awarded for the fee or the leasehold or both shall be distributed in the following order of priority:

- a. First, to Company an amount equal to the cost of making all repairs and restorations to any Facilities on the Premises affected by such taking to the extent necessary to restore the same to a complete architectural and economically viable or functioning units (to the extent permitted, however, taking into consideration the amount of land remaining after such taking or purchase);
- b. Second, to any Leasehold Mortgagee to the extend that the security if its Leasehold Mortgage has been impaired as a result of the Partial Taking or as required by its loan documents, whichever is greater;
- c. Third, to Lessor an amount equal to the then present value of the reversionary interest of Lessor in the real property underlying the Premises at the Expiration of this Agreement in that portion of the real property underlying the Premises that is taken in such Partial taking;
- d. Fourth, subject to Section 1.1.25, the balance of the Award to Company.

All sums awarded for the leasehold or the fee shall (i) be delivered to Lessor and Company (or to Leasehold Mortgagee), respectively, if such award has been apportioned

between Lessor and Company by such condemning authority, or (ii) deposited promptly with Leasehold Mortgagee (or in the event that there is no lender of record, with an escrow agent selected by Company in the reasonable exercise of its discretion), if only a single award is made, and distributed and disbursed as set forth above. Sums being held by the escrow agent pending disbursement shall be deposited in a federally insured interest bearing account and, upon disbursement, each party having a right to any of the sums being disbursed shall be entitled to receive the interest attributable to its share of said sums.

- 2.19.6 In the event of a Temporary Taking, this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect, neither the rents reserved hereunder nor the term hereof shall be reduced or affected in any way, and, subject to Section 1.1.25, Company shall be entitled to any award for the use or estate taken, subject to the requirements of any Leasehold Mortgagee.
- 2.19.7 Unless the respective values are determined by the court in the eminent domain proceeding, the values of the interests for which Lessor and Company are entitled to compensation in the event of a Total or Partial Taking shall be determined by the mutual written agreement of Lessor and Company. If Lessor and Company are unable to agree on the value of said interests within thirty (30) days after the deposit of the sums awarded with the escrow agent, then within thirty (30) days after the expiration of that period, each such party shall submit its good faith estimate of the value of said interests as of the date of the taking. If the higher of said estimates is not more than 105% of the lower of such estimates, the value shall be the average of the submitted estimates. If otherwise, then within ten (10) days the question shall be submitted to arbitration pursuant to the rules of the American Arbitration Association.

ARTICLE III

3.1 ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY

3.1.1 Violation Of Environmental Laws

During the term of this Agreement, Company will not cause or permit any Hazardous Material to be used, generated, manufactured, produced, stored, brought upon, or released on, under or about the Premises, or transported to and from the Premises, by Company, its Sublessees and Tenants, or their respective agents, employees, contractors, invitees or a third party in violation of the Environmental Laws.

- 3.1.1.1 LDR will have access to the Premises to inspect same to insure that Company is using the Premises in accordance with Environmental Laws.
- 3.1.1.2 Company, at the LDR's reasonable request, as a Project Cost, will conduct such testing and analysis as necessary to ascertain whether Company is using the Premises in compliance with environmental requirements. Any such tests will be conducted by qualified independent experts chosen by Company and subject to LDR's reasonable written approval. Copies of such reports from any such testing will be provided to LDR
- 3.1.1.3 Company will promptly provide copies of all notices, reports, claims, demands or actions concerning any environmental concern or release or threatened release of Hazardous Materials to Lessor.

3.1.2 Contamination Of Premises

3.1.2.1 If the illegal use of any Hazardous Material on, under or about the Premises by Company, its agents, employees or contractors results in any contamination of the Premises, in violation of an Environmental Law, Company will promptly take all actions as are necessary to return the Premises to the condition existing prior to the introduction of any such Hazardous Material to the Premises. Company will take all steps necessary to remedy and remove any such Hazardous Materials as are necessary to protect the public health and safety and the environment from actual harm and to bring the Premises into compliance with all environmental requirements. If any such contamination is a result of the gross negligence of Company or its employees or if Company or its employees intentionally contaminate the Premises, all costs incurred to bring the Premises into compliance with environmental laws shall be at Company's cost and expense and

25

not as a Project Cost. If any such contamination is a result of the actions of agents, contractors, third parties or the actions of Company that were not intended to contaminate the Premises, all costs incurred to bring the Premises into compliance with environmental laws shall be a Project Cost.

- 3.1.2.2 Lessor will be solely responsible for any environmental condition existing on or about the Premises prior to the commencement of the term of this Agreement or any environmental conditions caused by Lessor, its agents, employees, contractors or invitees during the term. Lessor will promptly take all actions, at its cost and expense, as are necessary to return the Premises to the condition existing prior to the introduction of any such Hazardous Material to the Premises. Lessor will take all steps necessary to remedy and remove any such Hazardous Materials as are necessary to protect the public health and safety and the environment from actual harm and to bring the Premises into compliance with all environmental requirements.
- 3.1.2.3 If the illegal use of any Hazardous Material on, under or about the Premises Sublessees and Tenants, their respective agents, employees, contractors, servants or invitees results in any contamination of the Premises, in violation of an Environmental Law, Company will promptly take all actions, as a Project Cost, as are necessary to return the Premises to the condition existing prior to the introduction of any such Hazardous Material to the Premises. Company will take all steps necessary to remedy and remove any such Hazardous Materials as are necessary to protect the public health and safety and the environment from actual harm and to bring the Premises into compliance with all environmental requirements. All amounts recovered (whether by way of settlement of a claim, judgment, indemnity or otherwise) by Company from any such Sublessee, Tenant, agent, employee, contractor, servant or invitee in connection with the foregoing matters shall be included in Total Revenue for the full or partial calendar year of the term of this Agreement in which recovered (Company's reasonable costs of recovery shall be deducted as a Project Cost), or if recovered following the expiration or termination of the term of this Agreement, fifty percent (50%) of such recovery (after deducting from such recovery the Company's reasonable costs of recovery not theretofore included in Project Costs) shall be promptly paid over to Lessor.

3.1.3 Compliance With All Governmental Authorities

During the term of this Agreement, Company will promptly make all submissions required of Company and comply with all requirements of the appropriate governmental authority under all Environmental Laws. During the term of this Agreement, Lessor will promptly make all submissions required of Lessor to, and comply with, all requirements of the appropriate governmental authority under all Environmental Laws.

- 3.1.3.1 Should any governmental agency having authority over such matters determine that a site characterization, site assessment, and/or cleanup plan be prepared or that a cleanup should be undertaken because of any spills or discharges of hazardous materials at the Premises by Company, its agents, employees or contractors which occur during the term of this Agreement, then Company shall prepare and submit the required plans and financial assurances, and carry out the approved plans. If any such spills or discharges are a result of the gross negligence of Company or its employees or if Company or its employees intentionally spilled or discharged hazardous materials at the Premises, all costs incurred to prepare and submit the required plans and carry out the approved plans shall be at Company's cost and expense and not as a Project Cost. If any such spills or discharges are a result of the actions of agents, contractors, third parties or the actions of Company that were not intended to spill or discharge hazardous materials at the Premises, all costs incurred to prepare and submit the required plans and carry out the approved plans shall be a Project Cost.
- 3.1.3.2 Company hereby agrees to indemnify Lessor from all costs incurred in connection with any investigation of site conditions or any cleanup, remediation, removal or restoration work required by any Federal, State or local governmental agency or political subdivision because of an environmental condition on, under or about the Premises that is caused by Company, its Sublessees, their agents, employees, contractors or invitees. If any such environmental condition is a result of the gross negligence of Company or its employees or if Company or its employees intentionally caused such environmental condition, all costs incurred

to bring the Premises into compliance with environmental laws shall be at Company's cost and expense and not as a Project Cost. If any such environmental condition is a result of the actions of Sublessees, agents, contractors, third parties or the actions of Company that were not intended to contaminate the Premises, all costs incurred to bring the Premises into compliance with environmental laws shall be a Project Cost. Lessor hereby agrees to indemnify Company from all costs incurred in connection with any investigation of site conditions or any cleanup, remediation, removal or restoration work required by any Federal, State or local governmental agency or political subdivision because of an environmental condition on, under or about the Premises that existed prior to the Commencement Date of this Agreement or was caused by Lessor, its agents, employees, contractors or invitees during the

3.1.3.3 Should any governmental agency having authority over such matters determine that a site characterization, site assessment, and/or cleanup plan be prepared or that a cleanup should be undertaken because of any spills or discharges of hazardous materials at the Premises by Sublessees and Tenants, and their respective agents, employees, contractors or invitees which occur during the term of this Agreement, then Company shall (as a Project Cost) prepare and submit the required plans and financial assurances, and carry out the approved plans. Company will promptly provide all information requested by Lessor to determine the applicability of the Environmental Laws to the Premises, or to respond to any governmental investigation or to respond to any claim of liability by third parties which is related to such environmental contamination. All amounts recovered (whether by way of settlement of a claim, judgment, indemnity or otherwise) by Company from any such Sublessee, Tenant, agent, employee, contractor, servant or invitee in connection with the foregoing matters shall be included in Total Revenue for the full or partial calendar year of the term of this Agreement in which recovered (Company's reasonable costs of recovery shall be deducted as a Project Cost), or if recovered following the expiration or termination of the term of this Agreement, fifty percent (50%) of such recovery (after deducting from such recovery the Company's reasonable costs of recovery not theretofore included in Project Costs) shall be promptly paid over to Lessor.

ARTICLE IV

4.1 **FORCE MAJEURE**

Neither Lessor, Company or any Leasehold Mortgagee will be deemed to be in breach of this Agreement by reason of failure to perform any of its obligations hereunder if, while and to the extent that such failure is due to strikes, boycotts, labor disputes, embargoes, shortages of materials, acts of God, acts of the public enemy, acts of governmental authority, unusual weather conditions, floods, riots, rebellion or sabotage. However, the provisions of this Section will not apply to, nor excuse any failure by Company to pay Rents, fees or any other money payments required under the provisions, covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement.

4.2 **QUIET ENJOYMENT**

Lessor agrees that, on payment of the Rents and fees and performance of the covenants, conditions and agreements on the part of Company to be performed hereunder, Company will have the right to peaceably occupy and enjoy the Premises.

4.3 **NOTICES**

All notices, requests, consents and approvals under this Agreement will be given only by personal delivery, certified mail return receipt requested, overnight courier service or facsimile. The same shall be deemed to have been given: (i) if personally delivered, upon receipt, (ii) if by certified mail, upon the date indicated on the return receipt, (iii) if by overnight courier service, upon the date delivered as shown by the records of the courier, and (iv) if by facsimile, at the time of electronic confirmation of successful transmission.

Notices intended for the Lessor will be addressed to:

Successor Agency to The Industry Urban-Development Agency 15625 Mayor Dave Way City of Industry, California 91744

Facsimile: (626) 961-6795

or to such other address as may be designated by the Lessor by written notice to Company.

Notices intended for the Company will be addressed to:

Industry East Land, LLC c/o Majestic Realty Co.
13191 Crossroads Parkway North City of Industry, California 91746 Attn: Edward P. Roski, Jr.
Facsimile: (562) 692-1553

or to such other address as may be designated by the Company by written notice to Lessor.

4.4 HEADINGS, TITLES OR CAPTIONS

Article, section or paragraph headings, titles or captions are inserted only as a matter of convenience and for reference, and in no way define, limit or describe the scope or extent of any provision of this Agreement.

4.5 INVALID PROVISIONS

It is expressly understood and agreed by and between the parties hereto that in the event any covenant, condition or provision herein contained is held to be invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction, the invalidity of such covenant, condition or provision will in no way affect any other covenant, condition or provision herein contained; provided, however, that the invalidity of any such covenant, condition or provision does not materially prejudice either Lessor or Company in their respective rights and obligations contained in the valid covenants, conditions or provisions of this Agreement.

4.6 STATE OF CALIFORNIA LAW

This Agreement will be interpreted under and governed by the internal laws of the State of California, without regard to principles of conflicts of law.

4.7 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This document represents the entire agreement between the parties hereto and it cannot be effectively modified or canceled by mutual agreement or in any manner, nor may any term or provisions of this Agreement be waived, except by an instrument in writing approved by Lessor and executed by duly authorized officials, officers or agents of the Parties.

4.8 SUBDIVISION OF THE PREMISES AND RIGHT TO SEPARATE LEASES

- 4.8.1 The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that the Premises will be developed by Company with Facilities, in phases, over a number of years. During the term of this Agreement, Company may, from time to time, as a Project Cost, to subdivide the Premises to create such separate legal parcels as Company reasonably deems desirable for the development of the Premises and to cause subdivision maps covering the Premises, or any portion thereof, to be prepared and processed through the appropriate governmental agencies, executed by Company and Lessor, and filed for record in accordance with all laws and ordinances applicable thereto. Subject to the foregoing, at any time, and from time to time during the term of this Agreement, Lessor agrees to, within 15 days after the written request of Company, execute and deliver such instruments as may be appropriate, necessary, or required for: (i) the grant or dedication of any easement, right of way or other property right to any public entity or service corporation for ingress, egress, road or utility purposes and reasonably required for the subdivision or development of the Premises, or (ii) the obtaining of governmental approvals, consents, zoning changes, conditional uses, variances, subdivision maps or the like, or for the purpose of providing adequate utility services to the Premises, or permitting Company to construct the Facilities or other improvements on the Premises or make any alteration or addition to the Facilities.
- 4.8.2 The parties further acknowledge and agree that as a result of such phased development, Company will be obtaining construction, interim and permanent financing for the development of various portions of the Premises and the Facilities at different times during the Term of this Agreement. In order to facilitate such phased development and to facilitate separate financing for various phases thereof, the parties hereby agree that the Company shall have the right, at any time, and from time to time, during the term of this Agreement, or any extension thereof, to have any

portion of the Premises removed from the legal description of the Premises and to have the Lessor and Company enter into a new separate lease covering the portion of the Premises so removed from this Agreement.

- 4.8.2.1 All such new leases shall be for the remainder of the Term of this Agreement and shall be on the same terms and conditions as this Agreement, including, without limitation, the right of first refusal as set forth herein. If requested by Company, Lessor agrees to grant any easements reasonably required for access, road or utility purposes between the Premises remaining subject to this Agreement and the portion of the Premises which becomes subject to any such new lease.
- 4.8.2.2 At any time Company desires a separate lease, Company shall prepare an amendment to this Agreement deleting the portion of the Premises to be covered by the separate lease and shall also prepare such separate lease and submit both documents to Lessor for execution. Lessor agrees to execute such amendment and separate lease within twenty (20) days after Company submits such documents. Concurrently with the execution of each such amendment and separate lease, the Parties shall execute a memorandum in recordable form evidencing the existence of such separate lease, the portion of the Premises subject to such separate lease, the effective date and termination date of such separate lease and the fact that there is a right of first refusal to purchase the Premises. Concurrently with the execution of such amendment and separate lease, the parties shall also execute a memorandum in recordable form evidencing the existence of such amendment to this Agreement. Any such separate lease shall have the same title priority as this Agreement and shall be subject only to the exceptions to title having priority over this Agreement or such additional exceptions to which Company has consented in writing. In the event the parties enter into any such separate lease, title to all Facilities located upon the Premises subject to such separate lease shall automatically vest in Company as of the effective date of such separate lease. If requested by Company, Lessor agrees to execute and deliver to Company within 10 days after request therefore, a quitclaim deed in recordable form conveying title to such Facilities on the premises subject to the separate lease to Company. Lessor also agrees to assign to Company all Subleases with Tenants whose Subleases attorn to Lessor upon the termination of this Agreement and creation of such separate lease.
- 4.8.2.3 The creation of a separate lease of a particular parcel that was included in the initial conveyance, pursuant to this Article 4.8 is intended to merely continue the initial grant. The amendment of this Lease to delete separately leased premises and the creation of any separate lease is not intended to: (1) expand the rights or interests created by the initial conveyance; (2) constitute a "creation" of a taxable possessory interest; (3) constitute a "renewal" or "extension" of a taxable possessory interest; and/or (4) grant any additional property or authorize uses not already permitted by this Lease.

4.9 RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL TO PURCHASE

At all times during the term of this Agreement and any extensions or renewals thereof, should Lessor receive a bona fide offer from any third party to purchase all or any portion of the Premises, which offer Lessor desires to accept, Lessor shall, before accepting such offer, provide Company with a full and complete copy of such offer and shall first offer in writing to sell the portion of the Premises which is the subject of such offer to Company on the same terms and conditions as set forth in said offer. Upon receipt of any such notice and copy of such offer from Lessor, Company shall have thirty (30) days thereafter within which to accept the same. Should Company fail to accept any such offer within said thirty (30) day period, Lessor shall be free to sell said portion of the Premises to the original offeror upon the same terms and conditions offered to Company without further notice to Company. Should Lessor after having made such offer to Company as above described, fail to sell said portion of the Premises upon the same terms and conditions offered to Company, Lessor shall give Company notice and the first right to purchase in the manner set forth above of any further or different offers received by Lessor for the purchase of said portion of the Premises and shall first offer to sell the same to Company upon the same terms and conditions before accepting any such further or different offer. The right of first refusal set forth herein is a continuing right of first refusal to purchase and shall apply to all subsequent bona fide offers from third parties after a sale by Lessor, or its successors, to a party other than Company.

4.10 UTILITIES

To the extent not paid by Sublessees, Company shall, as a Project Cost, pay for all water, gas, heat, light, power, telephone service, trash disposal and other utilities and services supplied to the Premises and the Facilities located thereon, together with any taxes thereon.

4.11 OWNERSHIP OF IMPROVEMENTS

All improvements constructed on the Premises by Company (including, without limitation, the Facilities) at any time and from time to time, will be owned by Company during the term of this Agreement. If requested by Company, any Leasehold Mortgagee or title insurance company, Lessor agrees to execute and deliver to Company within ten 10 days after request therefor, a quitclaim deed in recordable form conveying or confirming title to all such improvements in Company. All such buildings and improvements constructed upon the Premises by Company are and shall remain real property and may not be severed from this Agreement or the leasehold estate created hereby.

4.12 LEASING COMMISSIONS

In the event Company retains the services of Majestic Realty Co. or any affiliate of Company to Sublease the Premises and the Facilities, the leasing commissions paid to Majestic Realty Co. or any such affiliate, as a Project Cost, shall not exceed the scheduled commissions for similar services charged by the major brokerage companies operating in the County of Los Angeles, California

4.13 COVENANTS FOR NON-DISCRIMINATION

The Company covenants by and for itself and any successors in interest that there shall be no discrimination against or segregation of any person or group of persons on account of race, color, creed, religion, sex, marital status, age, handicap, national origin or ancestry in the use and occupancy of the Premises, nor shall the Company itself or any person claiming under or through it establish or permit any such practice or practices of discrimination or segregation with reference to the use or occupancy of the Premises.

- 4.13.1 The Company shall refrain from restricting the rental or lease of the Premises on the basis of race, color, creed, religion, sex, marital status, handicap, national origin or ancestry of any person. All such leases or contracts shall contain or be subject to substantially the following nondiscrimination or nonsegregation clauses:
 - In leases: "The lessee herein covenants by and for himself or herself, his or her heirs, executors, administrators and assigns, and all persons claiming under or through him or her, and this lease is made and accepted upon and subject to the following conditions:
 - "There shall be no discrimination against or segregation of any person or group of persons on account of race, color, creed, religion, sex, marital status, handicap, ancestry or national origin in the leasing, subleasing, transferring, use, occupancy, tenure or enjoyment of the premises herein leased nor shall the lessee himself or herself, or any person claiming under or through him or her, establish or permit any such practice or practices of discrimination or segregation with reference to the selection, location, number, use or occupancy of tenants, lessees, sublessees, subtenants or vendees in the premises herein leased."
 - 2. In contracts: "There shall be no discrimination against or segregation of, any person, or group of persons on account of race, color, creed, religion, sex, marital status, handicap, ancestry or national origin, in the sale, lease, sublease, transfer, use, occupancy, tenure or enjoyment of the premises, nor shall the transferee himself or herself or any person claiming under or through him or her, establish or permit any such practice or practices of discrimination or segregation with reference to the selection, location, number, use or occupancy of tenants, lessees, subtenants or vendees of the premises."
- 4.13.2 The covenants established in this Section shall, without regard to technical classification and designation, be binding for the benefit and in favor of the Lessor, its successors and assigns, the City of Industry and any successor in interest to the fee ownership of the Premises or any part thereof. The covenants, contained in this Section shall remain in effect for the term of this Agreement.

4.14 PUBLIC FINANCING

The parties hereby agree and acknowledge that, in order to assist with the financing of construction of Streets A, B, C, D and Grand Crossing Parkway and the storm drain system, sanitary sewer, domestic, fire and reclaimed water systems, and dry utilities located within the

public rights of way of Streets A, B, C, D and Grand Crossing Parkway, the parties may initiate proceedings to form one or more community facilities or other assessment or public financing districts which may encompass all or certain portions of the Premises. The parties hereby agree to cooperate in good faith with each other to (i) initiate such formation proceedings, (ii) form one or more community facilities or other assessment or financing districts over all or any portion of the Premises, and (iii) cause such public financing district or districts to issues bonds to assist with the financing of construction of Streets A, B, C, D and Grand Crossing Parkway and the storm drain system, sanitary sewer, domestic, fire and reclaimed water systems, and dry utilities located within the public rights of way of Streets A, B, C, D and Grand Crossing Parkway. Company and Lessor hereby agree that the Premises or any portion thereof, as determined by the parties, shall be included within the boundaries of said public financing district or districts. In addition, the parties hereto hereby agree to cooperate with each other and, if necessary, the City of Industry to promptly execute all other documents and take all other actions reasonably requested by Lessor and/or Company in connection with any and all actions and approvals required to be taken in the ordinary course of formation of such community facilities or other assessment or public financing district over all or any portion of the Premises or any actions related thereto in accordance with the terms of the Mello-Roos Community Facilities Act of 1982, as amended, Rule 15c2-12 promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any other California law governing formation of such public financing districts. The parties hereby agree and acknowledge that, in order to assist with the annual maintenance of the landscaping and irrigation systems installed upon the slopes manufactured during the grading of the Project, the parties may initiate proceedings to form one or more maintenance districts which may encompass all or certain portions of the Premises. The parties hereby agree to cooperate in good faith with each other to (i) initiate such formation proceedings, and (ii) form one or more maintenance districts over all or any portion of the Premises. Company and Lessor hereby agree that the Premises or any portion thereof, as determined by the parties, shall be included within the boundaries of said district or districts. In addition, the parties hereto hereby agree to cooperate with each other and, if necessary, the City of Industry to promptly execute all other documents and take all other actions reasonably requested by Lessor and/or Company in connection with any and all actions and approvals required to be taken in the ordinary course of formation of such district over all or any portion of the Premises or any actions related thereto in accordance with the terms of any applicable Federal or California law governing the formation and operation of such districts.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Lessor and Company have executed these presents the day and year first above written.

ATTEST:	SUCCESSOR AGENCY TO THE INDUSTRY URBAN-DEVELOPMENT AGENCY
BY:	BY:
	INDUSTRY EAST BUSINESS CENTER, LLC, a Delaware Limited Liability Company
	BY: Majestic Realty Co., a California corporation, its Manager
APPROVED AS TO FORM: Casso & Sparks, LLP	By:
By:	By:
	Its:

ATTECT

EXHIBIT "A"

LEGAL DESCRIPTION

PARCEL 1 OF PARCEL MAP No. 352, RECORDED IN PARCEL MAP BOOK 401, PAGES 29 THROUGH 48 INCLUSIVE, IN THE CITY OF INDUSTRY, IN THE OFFICE OF THE COUNTY RECORDER OF LOS ANGELES, STATE OF CALIFORNIA.

TOGETHER WITH PARCEL 1 OF LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT No. 86, RECORDED JULY 20, 2021, AS INSTRUMENT No. 20211118488 IN THE OFFICE OF THE COUNTY RECORDER OF SAID COUNTY.

TOGETHER WITH A PORTION OF PARCEL "B" OF SAID PARCEL MAP No. 352, MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING AT THE SOUTHWESTERLY TERMINUS OF A LINE SHOWN ON SAID PARCEL MAP No. 352 AS HAVING A BEARING OF N45°17'53"E AND A LENGTH OF 1009.95 FEET, SAID LINE IS A BOUNDARY LINE BETWEEN SAID PARCELS 'B' AND 'C', SAID POINT BEING THE BEGINNING OF A NON-TANGENT CURVE, CONCAVE SOUTHERLY AND HAVING A RADIUS OF 50.00 FEET, A RADIAL LINE TO SAID POINT BEARS N40°13'02"E;

THENCE ALONG THE SOUTHEASTERLY LINE OF SAID PARCEL 'B' THE FOLLOWING SIX (6) COURSES:

- (1) THENCE WESTERLY ALONG SAID CURVE THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 90°11'58" AND AN ARC LENGTH OF 78.71 FEET;
- (2) THENCE S40°01'04"W, A DISTANCE OF 165.00 FEET TO THE BEGINNING OF A TANGENT CURVE, CONCAVE NORTHERLY AND HAVING A RADIUS OF 35.00 FEET;
- (3) THENCE WESTERLY AND NORTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID CURVE THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 90°00'00", AN ARC LENGTH OF 54.98 FEET;
- (4) THENCE N49°58'56"W, A DISTANCE OF 17.13 FEET TO THE BEGINNING OF A TANGENT CURVE, CONCAVE SOUTHERLY AND HAVING A RADIUS OF 112.00 FEET;
- (5) THENCE WESTERLY ALONG SAID CURVE THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 66°05'35", AN ARC LENGTH OF 129.20 FEET;
- (6) THENCE S63°55'29"W, A DISTANCE OF 162.17 FEET;

THENCE LEAVING SAID SOUTHEASTERLY LINE, N45°20'16"E, A DISTANCE OF 381.01 FEET;

THENCE N37°13'03"E, A DISTANCE OF 274.83 FEET;

THENCE S50°25'20"E, A DISTANCE OF 266.18 FEET TO A POINT ON SAID LINE HAVING A BEARING OF N45°17'53"E AND A LENGTH OF 1009.95 FEET;

THENCE ALONG LAST SAID LINE, S45°17'53"W, A DISTANCE OF 191.86 FEET TO **THE POINT OF BEGINNING**.

ALSO TOGETHER WITH A PORTION OF PARCEL "C" OF SAID PARCEL MAP No. 352, MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING AT THE SOUTHWESTERLY TERMINUS OF A LINE SHOWN ON SAID PARCEL MAP No. 352, SHOWN AS HAVING A BEARING OF N45°17'53"E AND A LENGTH OF 1009.95 FEET, SAID LINE IS A BOUNDARY LINE BETWEEN SAID PARCELS 'B' AND 'C',

THENCE ALONG SAID LINE, N45°17'53"E, A DISTANCE OF 191.86 FEET;

THENCE LEAVING SAID LINE, S50°25'20"E, A DISTANCE OF 278.66 FEET;

THENCE S44°40'43"W, A DISTANCE OF 157.44 FEET TO THE BEGINNING OF A TANGENT CURVE, CONCAVE SOUTHEASTERLY AND HAVING A RADIUS OF 410.00 FEET;

THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID CURVE THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 05°12'36", AN ARC LENGTH OF 37.28 FEET TO THE WESTERLY LINE OF SAID PARCEL 'C';

THENCE ALONG SAID WESTERLY LINE, N49°46'58"W, A DISTANCE OF 282.18 FEET TO *THE POINT OF BEGINNING*.

SAID PROPERTY IS ALSO KNOWN AS PARCEL 3 OF GRANT DEED CONFORMING FOR LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT NO. 87, RECORDED NOVEMBER 4, 2021 AS INSTRUMENT NO. 20211650689 OF OFFICIAL RECORDS.

EXHIBIT "B"

SCOPE OF SUCCESSOR AGENCY IMPROVEMENTS

SCOPE OF AGENCY IMPROVEMENTS

The Agency will, at its cost and expense (unless a public financing district is formed to assist with the financing of a portion of such costs in accordance with Section 4.14 of the Lease Agreement), design and construct the public improvements, located within the public rights of way, reasonably necessary to adequately serve the Project and to provide the mitigation required for the Project to satisfy the requirements of the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") and the approved Environmental Impact Report ("EIR") for the Industry Business Center. Said public improvements shall include:

A. Roads

Design and construct streets and all utilities and infrastructure for the following project roadways. (See attached Site Development Plan.)

Street improvements will include curb, gutter, and road pavement design and grades and sidewalks. Street lighting, traffic signals, pavement striping, traffic control signage, landscape and irrigation for roadway medians are also included.

Street A – from Grand Ave west to Grand Crossing Parkway and from Grand Avenue east to Street "B", including special intersection design at Grand Avenue, all street improvements, utilities and infrastructure.

Street B – From Street "A" to Grand Avenue and intersection modifications at Grand Avenue all street improvements, utilities and infrastructure.

Street C – From Street "B" to Street "D", all street improvements, utilities and infrastructure.

Street D – From Street "C" to the end of the cul de sac, all street improvements, utilities, and infrastructure.

Grand Crossing Parkway – From Grand Avenue west to the project boundary, including special intersection design at Grand Avenue, all street improvements, utilities and infrastructure.

Grand Avenue – Modify to accommodate project traffic and project related turn movements. All street improvements, utilities and infrastructure.

B. <u>Master Hydrology</u>

Prepare a master hydrology report and construct the required improvements for the project site based on full buildout of Project as depicted in the EIR The hydrology report will require approval from the Los Angeles County Food Control District for storm drain connections to San Jose Creek.

C. Storm Drain System

Design and construct a storm drainage system to convey water from the planned public streets described above. The storm drainage system will be designed to carry storm water flows from the planned development areas and adjacent property. Lateral stubs will be extended to the street right of way for each development lot. (See attached Storm Drain System.)

D. <u>Sanitary Sewer:</u>

Design and construct sanitary sewer main lines within the project roadways and easements where necessary, to serve each lot within the project development. Plans will include main line connections to existing trunk sewers. (See attached Sewer System.)

E. Water

Design and construct potable water lines within Grand Crossing Parkway, Street A, Street B, Street C and Street D. Lines will connect to the existing systems in Grand Avenue, and Baker Parkway. Service laterals to each lot will be provided, however meter vaults and back flow preventors will not be set. The location of such meter vaults and back flow preventers shall be established by the Company. (See attached Water System).

Install Fire Hydrants as required.

F. Reclaimed Water

Design and construct reclaimed water lines within Grand Avenue, Grand Crossing Parkway, Street A, Street B, Street C and Street D and any other reclaimed lines required for the Project. Design and construct water reservoir described in EIR.

Grand Crossing Parkway, Street A, Street B, Street C and Street D water lines will connect to the existing systems in Grand Avenue and Baker Parkway. Services laterals to each lot will be provided, however meter vaults and back flow preventers will not be set. The location of such meter vaults and back flow preventers will be established by the Company. (See attached Reclaimed Water System.)

G. <u>Dry Utilities</u>

Design and construct ducts, vaults, junction boxes and related substructure elements for Electrical, Telephone (including fiber optics), and main line Gas systems. Line and ducts will stubbed to the right of way line to provide service to each lot. Such work shall be coordinated with utility companies. (See attached Gas Lines.)

H. Grading

Design and construct mass grading at elevations predetermined by Company and Agency, to remove or reduce existing hill areas and to remove and stabilize landslide areas within the Project. Export material will be transported and placed as compacted fill within the street rights of way for the construction of public improvements, or for slopes and creation of the development planning areas described in the EIR. Any excess material will be exported from the Project. The existing utility lines crossing such hill areas will be relocated and any required wetlands mitigation will be undertaken.

I. Former Valley Land Development Company Landfill

Provide the mitigation required for the Project to satisfy the requirements of the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") and the approved Environmental Impact Report ("EIR") for the Industry Business Center relating to the Valley Land Development Company landfill.

J. Slope Landscaping

Design and construct the landscaping and irrigation systems required for the Project to satisfy the requirements of the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") and the approved Environmental Impact Report ("EIR") for the

Industry Business Center relating to the re-vegetation and landscaping of the slopes manufactured during the grading described in Item H above.

K. Additional Work

Any additional public improvements required to satisfy the CEQA mitigation requirements for the Project.